

# भारतीय रिजर्व बैंक

#### RESERVE BANK OF INDIA\_ www.rbi.org.in

RBI/2013-14/76

DBOD.No.Dir.BC. 14 /13.03.00/2013-14

July 1, 2013 Ashadha 10, 1935 (Saka)

All Scheduled Commercial Banks (excluding RRBs)

Dear Sir / Madam

# Master Circular- Loans and Advances – Statutory and Other Restrictions

Please refer to the Master Circular DBOD. No. Dir. BC. 4/13.03.00/2012-13 dated July 2, 2012 consolidating the instructions/guidelines issued to banks till June 30, 2012 relating to statutory and other restrictions on Loans and Advances. The Master Circular has been suitably updated by incorporating the instructions issued up to June 30, 2013 and has been placed on the RBI website (http://www.rbi.org.in). A copy of the Master Circular is enclosed.

Yours faithfully

(Prakash Chandra Sahoo) Chief General Manager

Encl: as above

# **CONTENTS**

Para No	Particulars					
Α	Purpose					
В	Classification					
С	Previous instructions					
D	Application					
1.	Introduction	2				
2.	Guidelines	2				
2.1	Statutory Restrictions	2				
2.1.1	Advances against bank's own shares	2				
2.1.2	Advances to bank's Directors	2				
2.1.3	Restrictions on Holding Shares in Companies	5				
2.1.4	Restrictions on Credit to Companies for Buy-back of their	5				
	Securities					
2.2	Regulatory Restrictions	6				
2.2.1	Granting loans and advances to relatives of Directors	6				
2.2.2	Restrictions on Grant of Loans & Advances to Officers and	9				
	Relatives of Senior Officers of Banks					
2.2.3	Restrictions on Grant of Financial Assistance to Industries	12				
	Producing / Consuming Ozone Depleting Substances (ODS)					
2.2.4	Restrictions on Advances against Sensitive Commodities	12				
	under Selective Credit Control (SCC)					
2.2.5	Restriction on payment of commission to staff members	16				
	including officers					
2.2.6	Restrictions on offering incentives on any banking products	16				
2.3	Restrictions on other loans and advances	16				
2.3.1	Loans and Advances against Shares, Debentures and Bonds	16				
2.3.2	Money Market Mutual Funds	25				
2.3.3	Advances against Fixed Deposit Receipts (FDRs) Issued by Other Banks	25				
2.3.4	Advances to Agents/Intermediaries based on consideration of	26				
	Deposit Mobilisation					
2.3.5	Loans against Certificate of Deposits (CDs)	26				
2.3.6	Finance for and Loans / Advances against Indian Depository	26				
	Receipts(IDRs)					
2.3.7	Bank Finance to Non-Banking Financial Companies (NBFCs)	27				
2.3.8	Financing Infrastructure/ Housing Projects	27				
2.3.9	Issue of Bank Guarantees in favour of Financial Institutions	34				
2.3.10	Discounting/Rediscounting of Bills by Banks	37				
2.3.11	Advances for purchase of gold and lending against gold Bullion/coins/ Primary gold	40				
2.3.12	Advances against Gold Ornaments & Jewellery	41				
2.3.12	Gold (Metal) Loans	41				
2.3.13	Loans and advances to Real Estate Sector	44				
2.3.14	Loans and advances to Near Estate Sector  Loans and advances to Micro & Small Enterprises (MSEs)	44				

Para No	Particulars	Page No.		
2.3.16	Loan system for delivery of bank credit	44		
2.3.17	Lending under Consortium Arrangement/Multiple Banking Arrangement	45		
2.3.18	Working Capital Finance to Information Technology and Software Industry	47		
2.3.19	Guidelines for bank finance for PSU disinvestments of Government of India	48		
2.3.20	Grant of Loans for acquisition of Kisan Vikas Patras (KVPs)	51		
2.3.21	7% Savings Bonds, 2002; 6.5% Savings Bonds 2003 (Non- Taxable) and 8% Savings (Taxable) Bonds 2003- Collateral Facility			
2.3.22	Guidelines on Settlement of Non Performing Assets- Obtaining Consent Decree from Court	52		
2.3.23	Project Finance Portfolio of Banks	52		
2.3.24	Bridge Loans against receivables from Government	53		
2.4	Transfer of borrowal accounts from one bank to another	53		
2.5	Guidelines on Fair Practices Code for Lenders	54		
2.6	Guidelines on Recovery Agents engaged by banks	58		
Annex 1	List of Controlled Substances	64		
Annex 2	List of Controlled Substances	65		
Annex 3	Selective Credit Control- Other Operational Stipulations	66		
Annex 4	List of banks nominated to import Gold	67		
Annex 5	FAQs-Issues and Clarifications with Regard to Applicability of Section 20 of Banking Regulation Act, 1949	68		
Annex 6	Minimum information to be declared by Borrowing entities to Banks while approaching for Finance under Multiple Banking Arrangement	71		
Appendix	List of circulars consolidated	83		

# Master Circular on Loans and Advances - Statutory and Other Restrictions

#### A. Purpose

This Master Circular consolidates the instructions issued by the Reserve Bank of India to banks on statutory and other restrictions on loans and advances.

#### B. Classification

A statutory guideline issued by the Reserve Bank in exercise of the powers conferred by the Banking Regulation Act, 1949.

## C. Previous instructions

This Master Circular consolidates and updates the instructions on the above subject contained in the circulars listed in **APPENDIX.** 

# D. Application

To all Scheduled Commercial Banks, excluding Regional Rural Banks.

#### **Structure**

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

#### 2. GUIDELINES

- 2.1 Statutory Restrictions
- 2.2 Regulatory Restrictions
- 2.3 Restrictions on other loans and advances
- 2.4 Transfer of borrowal accounts from one bank to another
- 2.5 Guidelines on Fair Practices Code for Lenders
- 2.6 Guidelines on Recovery Agents engaged by banks

#### 3. ANNEX

- Annex 1 List of Controlled Substances
- Annex 2 List of Controlled Substances
- Annex 3 Selective Credit Control Other operational stipulations
- Annex 4 List of banks nominated to import Gold
- Annex 5 FAQs Issues and Clarifications with regard to Applicability of Section 20 of Banking Regulation Act, 1949.
- Annex 6- Minimum information to be declared by Borrowing entities to Banks while approaching for Finance under Multiple Banking Arrangement

#### 4. APPENDIX- List of circulars consolidated

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

This Master Circular provides a framework of the rules/regulations/instructions issued to Scheduled Commercial Banks on statutory and other restrictions on loans and advances.

Banks should implement these instructions and adopt adequate safeguards in order to ensure that the banking activities undertaken by them are run on sound, prudent and profitable lines.

#### 2. GUIDELINES

# 2.1 Statutory Restrictions

# 2.1.1 Advances against bank's own shares

In terms of Section 20(1) of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949, a bank cannot grant any loans and advances on the security of its own shares.

#### 2.1.2 Advances to bank's Directors

- 2.1.2.1 Section 20(1) of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 also lays down the restrictions on loans and advances to the directors and the firms in which they hold substantial interest.
- 2.1.2.2 Banks are prohibited from entering into any commitment for granting any loans or advances to or on behalf of any of its directors, or any firm in which any of its directors is interested as partner, manager, employee or guarantor, or any company (not being a subsidiary of the banking company or a company registered under Section 25 of the Companies Act, 1956, or a Government company) of which, or the subsidiary or the holding company of which any of the directors of the bank is a director, managing agent, manager, employee or guarantor or in which he holds substantial interest, or any individual in respect of whom any of its directors is a partner or guarantor.
- 2.1.2.3 There are certain exemptions in this regard. In terms of the explanation to the Section, 'loans or advances' shall not include any transaction which the Reserve Bank may specify by general or special order as not being a loan or advance for the purpose of this Section. While doing so the RBI shall, keep in view the nature of the transaction, the period within which, and the manner and circumstances in which, any amount due on account of the transaction is likely to be realised, the interest of the depositors and other relevant considerations.

- 2.1.2.4 If any question arises whether any transaction is a loan or advance for the purpose of this Section, it shall be referred to RBI, whose decision thereon shall be final. FAQs regarding applicability of Section 20 of BR Act, 1949 is given in **Annex 5.**
- 2.1.2.5 For the above purpose, the term 'loans and advances' shall not include the following:
  - (a) loans or advances against Government securities, life insurance policies or fixed deposit;
  - (b) loans or advances to the Agricultural Finance Corporation Ltd;
  - (c) such loans or advances as can be made by a banking company to any of its directors (who immediately prior to becoming a director, was an employee of the banking company) in his capacity as an employee of that banking company and on the same terms and conditions as would have been applicable to him as an employee of that banking company, if he had not become a director of the banking company. The banking company includes every bank to which the provisions of Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 apply;
  - (d) such loans or advances as are granted by the banking company to its Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, who was not an employee of the banking company immediately prior to his appointment as Chairman/ Managing Director/CEO, for the purpose of purchasing a car, personal computer, furniture or constructing/ acquiring a house for his personal use and festival advance, with the prior approval of the RBI and on such terms and conditions as may be stipulated by it;
  - (e) such loans or advances as are granted by a banking company to its whole-time director for the purpose of purchasing furniture, car, Personal Computer or constructing/acquiring house for personal use, festival advance with the prior approval of RBI and on such terms & conditions as may be stipulated by it;
  - (f) call loans made by banking companies to one another;
  - (g) facilities like bills purchased/discounted (whether documentary or clean and sight or usance and whether on D/A basis or D/P basis), purchase of cheques, other non-fund based facilities like acceptance/coacceptance of bills, opening of L/Cs and issue of guarantees, purchase of debentures from third parties, etc.;

- (h) line of credit/overdraft facility extended by settlement bankers to National Securities Clearing Corporation Ltd.(NSCCL) / Clearing Corporation of India Ltd. (CCIL) to facilitate smooth settlement; and
- (i) a credit limit granted under credit card facility provided by a bank to its directors to the extent the credit limit so granted is determined by the bank by applying the same criteria as applied by it in the normal conduct of the credit card business.
- Note: For obtaining the prior approval of the Reserve Bank as stipulated in clauses (d) and (e) on pre-page, the bank should make an application to the Department of Banking Operations and Development, Central Office, Mumbai.
- 2.1.2.6 Purchase of or discount of bills from directors and their concerns, which is in the nature of clean accommodation, is reckoned as 'loans and advances' for the purpose of Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949.
- 2.1.2.7 As regards giving guarantees and opening of L/Cs on behalf of the bank's directors, it is pertinent to note that in the event of the principal debtor committing default in discharging his liability and the bank being called upon to honour its obligations under the guarantee or L/C, the relationship between the bank and the director could become one of the creditor and debtor. Further, it is possible for the directors to evade the provisions of Section 20 by borrowing from a third party against the guarantee given by the bank. Such transactions may defeat the very purpose of restrictions imposed under Section 20, if the bank does not take appropriate steps to ensure that the liabilities there under do not devolve on them.
- 2.1.2.8 In view of the above, while extending non-fund based facilities such as guarantees, L/Cs, acceptance on behalf of directors and the companies/firms in which the directors are interested; it should be ensured that:
  - (a) adequate and effective arrangements have been made to the satisfaction of the bank that the commitments would be met by the openers of L/Cs, or acceptors, or guarantors out of their own resources,
  - (b) the bank will not be called upon to grant any loan or advance to meet the liability consequent upon the invocation of guarantee, and
  - (c) no liability would devolve on the bank on account of L/Cs/ acceptances.
- 2.1.2.9 In case, such contingencies arise as at (b) & (c) above, the bank will be deemed to be a party to the violation of the provisions of Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949.

#### 2.1.2.10 Restrictions on Power to Remit Debts

Section 20A of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 stipulates that notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Section 293 of the Companies Act, 1956, a banking company shall not, except with the prior approval of the Reserve Bank, remit in whole or in part any debt due to it by -

- (a) any of its directors, or
- (b) any firm or company in which any of its directors is interested as director, partner, managing agent or guarantor, or
- (c) any individual, if any of its directors is his partner or guarantor.

Any remission made in contravention of the provisions stated above shall be void and have no effect.

#### 2.1.3 Restrictions on Holding Shares in Companies

- 2.1.3.1 In terms of Section 19(2) of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949, banks should not hold shares in any company except as provided in sub-section (1) whether as pledgee, mortgagee or absolute owner, of an amount exceeding 30 percent of the paid-up share capital of that company or 30 percent of its own paid-up share capital and reserves, whichever is less.
- 2.1.3.2 Further, in terms of Section 19(3) of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949, the banks should not hold shares whether as pledgee, mortgagee or absolute owner, in any company in the management of which any managing director or manager of the bank is in any manner concerned or interested.
- 2.1.3.3 Accordingly, while granting loans and advances against shares, statutory provisions contained in Sections 19(2) and 19(3) should be strictly observed.

#### 2.1.4 Restrictions on Credit to Companies for Buy-back of their Securities

In terms of Section 77A(1) of the Companies Act, 1956, companies are permitted to purchase their own shares or other specified securities out of their

- free reserves, or
- securities premium account, or
- the proceeds of any shares or other specified securities,

subject to compliance of various conditions specified in the Companies (Amendment) Act, 1999. Therefore, banks should not provide loans to companies for buy-back of shares/securities.

# 2.2 Regulatory Restrictions

## 2.2.1 Granting loans and advances to relatives of Directors

Without prior approval of the Board or without the knowledge of the Board, no loans and advances should be granted to relatives of the bank's Chairman/Managing Director or other Directors, Directors (including Chairman/Managing Director) of other banks and their relatives, Directors of Scheduled Co-operative Banks and their relatives, Directors of Subsidiaries/Trustees of Mutual Funds/Venture Capital Funds set up by the financing banks or other banks, as per details given below.

# 2.2.1.1 Lending to directors and their relatives on reciprocal basis

There have been instances where certain banks have developed an informal understanding or mutual/reciprocal arrangement among themselves for extending credit facilities to each other's directors, their relatives, etc. By and large, they did not follow the usual procedures and norms in sanctioning credit limits to the borrowers, particularly those belonging to certain groups or directors, their relatives, etc. Facilities far in excess of the sanctioned limits and concessions were allowed in the course of operation of individual accounts of the parties. Although, there is no legal prohibition on a bank from giving credit facilities to a director of some other banks or his relatives, serious concern was expressed in Parliament that such *quid pro quo* arrangements are not considered to be ethical. The banks should, therefore, follow the guidelines indicated below in regard to grant of loans and advances and award of contracts to the relatives of their directors and directors of other banks and their relatives:

- 2.2.1.2 Unless sanctioned by the Board of Directors/Management Committee, banks should not grant loans and advances aggregating Rupees twenty five lakhs and above to -
  - (a) directors (including the Chairman/Managing Director) of other banks \*;
  - (b) any firm in which any of the directors of other banks \* is interested as a partner or guarantor; and
  - (c) any company in which any of the directors of other banks \* holds substantial interest or is interested as a director or as a guarantor.
- 2.2.1.3 The restrictions as contained in Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 would apply to grant of loans and advances to spouse and minor / dependent children of the Directors of banks. However, banks may grant loan or advance to or on behalf of spouses of their Directors in cases where the

spouse has his / her own independent source of income arising out of his / her employment or profession and the facility so granted is based on standard procedures and norms for assessing the creditworthiness of the borrower. Such facility should be extended on commercial terms. All credit proposals for Rupees twenty five lakhs and above should be sanctioned by the bank's Board of Directors / Management Committee of the Board. The proposals for less than Rupees twenty five lakhs may be sanctioned by the appropriate authority in banks in terms of the powers delegated to them.

- 2.2.1.4 Unless sanctioned by the Board of Directors/Management Committee, banks should also not grant loans and advances aggregating Rupees twenty five lakhs and above to -
  - (a) any relative other than spouse and minor / dependent children of their own Chairmen/Managing Directors or other Directors;
  - (b) any relative other than spouse and minor / dependent children of the Chairman/Managing Director or other directors of other banks \*;
  - (c) any firm in which any of the relatives other than spouse and minor / dependent children as mentioned in (a) & (b) above is interested as a partner or guarantor; and
  - (d) any company in which any of the relatives other than spouse and minor / dependent children as mentioned in (a) & (b) above hold substantial interest or is interested as a director or as a guarantor.
  - \* including directors of Scheduled Co-operative Banks, directors of subsidiaries/trustees of mutual funds/venture capital funds.
- 2.2.1.5 The proposals for credit facilities of an amount less than Rupees twenty five lakh to these borrowers may be sanctioned by the appropriate authority in the financing bank under powers vested in such authority, but the matter should be reported to the Board.
- 2.2.1.6 The Chairman/Managing Director or other director who is directly or indirectly concerned or interested in any proposal should disclose the nature of his/her interest to the Board when any such proposal is discussed. He/she should not be present in the meeting unless his/her presence is required by the other directors for the purpose of eliciting information and the director so required to be present shall not vote on any such proposal.
- 2.2.1.7 The above norms relating to grant of loans and advances will equally apply to awarding of contracts.

- 2.2.1.8 The scope of the term 'relative' will be as under:
  - Spouse
  - Father
  - Mother (including step-mother)
  - Son (including step-son)
  - Son's Wife
  - Daughter (including step-daughter)
  - Daughter's Husband
  - Brother (including step-brother)
  - Brother's wife
  - Sister (including step-sister)
  - Sister's husband
  - Brother (including step-brother) of the spouse
  - Sister (including step-sister) of the spouse
- 2.2.1.9 The term 'loans and advances' will not include loans or advances against -
  - Government securities
  - Life insurance policies
  - Fixed or other deposits
  - Stocks and shares
  - Temporary overdrafts for small amounts, i.e. upto Rupees twenty five thousand -
  - Casual purchase of cheques up to Rupees five thousand at a time
  - Housing loans, car advances, etc. granted to an employee of the bank under any scheme applicable generally to employees.
- 2.2.1.10 The term 'substantial interest' shall have the same meaning as assigned to it in Section 5(ne) of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949.
- 2.2.1.11 Banks should evolve, inter alia, the following procedure for ascertaining the interest of a director of a financing bank or of another bank, or his relatives, in credit proposals/award of contracts placed before the Board/Committee or other appropriate authority of the financing banks:
  - (i) Every borrower should furnish a declaration to the bank to the effect that -

- (a) (where the borrower is an individual) he is not a director or specified near relation of a director of a banking company;
- (b) (where the borrower is a partnership firm) none of the partners is a director or specified near relation of a director of a banking company; and
- (c) (where the borrower is a joint stock company) none of its directors, is a director or specified near relation of a director of a banking company.
- (ii) The declaration should also give details of the relationship of the borrower to the director of the bank.
- 2.2.1.12 In order to ensure compliance with the instructions, banks should forthwith recall the loan when it transpires that the borrower has given a false declaration.
- 2.2.1.13 The above guidelines should also be followed while granting loans/ advances or awarding contracts to directors of scheduled co-operative banks or their relatives.
- 2.2.1.14 These guidelines should also be followed by banks when granting loans and advances and awarding of contracts to directors of subsidiaries/trustees of mutual funds/venture capital funds set up by them as also other banks.
- 2.2.1.15 These guidelines should be duly brought to the notice of all directors and also placed before the bank's Board of Directors.

# 2.2.2 Restrictions on Grant of Loans & Advances to Officers and Relatives of Senior Officers of Banks

2.2.2.1 The statutory regulations and/or the rules and conditions of service applicable to officers or employees of public sector banks indicate, to a certain extent, the precautions to be observed while sanctioning credit facilities to such officers and employees and their relatives. In addition, the following guidelines should be followed by all the banks with reference to the extension of credit facilities to officers and the relatives of senior officers:

## (i) Loans & advances to officers of the bank

No officer or any Committee comprising, inter alia, an officer as member, shall, while exercising powers of sanction of any credit facility, sanction any credit facility to his/her relative. Such a facility shall ordinarily be sanctioned

only by the next higher sanctioning authority. Credit facilities sanctioned to senior officers of the financing bank should be reported to the Board.

(ii) <u>Loans and advances and award of contracts to relatives of senior</u> officers of the bank

Proposals for credit facilities to the relatives of senior officers of the bank sanctioned by the appropriate authority should be reported to the Board. Further, when a credit facility is sanctioned by an authority, other than the Board to -

- any firm in which any of the relatives of any senior officer of the financing bank holds substantial interest, or is interested as a partner or guarantor; or
- any company in which any of the relatives of any senior officer
  of the financing bank holds substantial interest, or is interested
  as a director or as a guarantor,

such transaction should also be reported to the Board.

- 2.2.2.2 The above norms relating to grant of credit facility will equally apply to the awarding of contracts.
- 2.2.2.3 Application of the Guidelines in case of Consortium Arrangements

In the case of consortium arrangements, the above norms relating to grant of credit facilities to relatives of senior officers of the bank will apply to the relatives of senior officers of all the participating banks.

- 2.2.2.4 Scope of certain expressions
  - (i) The scope of the term 'relative' is the same as mentioned at paragraph 2.2.1.8.
  - (ii) The term 'Senior Officer' will refer to
    - a) any officer in senior management level in Grade IV and above in a nationalised bank, and
    - b) any officer in equivalent scale
    - in the State Bank of India and associate banks, and
    - in any banking company incorporated in India.
  - (iii) The term 'credit facility' will not include loans or advances against
    - a. Government securities
    - b. Life Insurance policies Fixed or other deposits

- c. Temporary overdrafts for small amount i.e. upto Rupees twenty five thousand, and
- d. Casual purchase of cheques up to Rupees five thousand at a time.
- e. Credit facility will also not include loans and advances such as housing loans, car advances, consumption loans, etc. granted to an officer of the bank under any scheme applicable generally to officers.
- f. The term 'substantial interest' shall have the same meaning assigned to it in Section 5(ne) of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949.

## 2.2.2.5 In this context, banks may, inter alia,

- evolve a procedure to ascertain the interest of the relatives of a senior officer of the bank in any credit proposal/award of contract placed before the Board Committee or other appropriate authority of the financing bank;
- (ii) obtain a declaration from every borrower to the effect that -
  - (a) if he is an individual, that he is not a specified, near relation to any senior officer of the bank,
  - (b) if it is a partnership or HUF firm, that none of the partners, or none of the members of the HUF, is a near, specified relation of any senior officer of the bank, and
  - (c) if it is a joint stock company, that none of its directors, is a relative of any senior officer of the bank.
- (iii) ensure that the declaration gives details of the relationship, if any, of the borrower to any senior officer of the financing bank.
- (iv) make a condition for the grant of any credit facility that if the declaration made by a borrower with reference to the above is found to be false, then the bank will be entitled to revoke and/or recall the credit facility.
- (v) consider in consultation with their legal advisers, amendments, if any, required to any applicable regulations or rules, *inter alia*, dealing with the service conditions of officers of the bank to give effect to these quidelines.

# 2.2.3 Restrictions on Grant of Financial Assistance to Industries Producing / Consuming Ozone Depleting Substances (ODS)

2.2.3.1 Government of India has advised that as per the Montreal Protocol, to which India is a party, Ozone Depleting Substances (ODS) are required to be

phased out as per schedule prescribed therein. The list of chemicals given in **Annex 1 & 2** to the Montreal Protocol is annexed for ready reference. The Protocol has identified the main ODS and set a time limit on phasing out their production/consumption in future, leading to a complete phase out eventually. Projects for phasing out ODS in India are eligible for grants from the Multilateral Fund. The sectors covered in the phase out programme are given below.

Sector	Type of substance
Foam products	Chlorofluorocarbon - 11 (CFC - 11)
Refrigerators and Air-conditioners	CFC – 12
Aerosol products	Mixtures of CFC - 11 and CFC - 12
Solvents in cleaning applications	CFC - 113 Carbon Tetrachloride, Methyl Chloroform
Fire extinguishers	Halons - 1211, 1301, 2402

2.2.3.2 Banks should not extend finance for setting up of new units consuming/producing the above ODS. In terms of circular No. FI/12/96-97 dated February 16, 1996 issued by the erstwhile Industrial Development Bank of India no financial assistance should be extended to small/medium scale units engaged in the manufacture of the aerosol units using CFC and no refinance would be extended to any project assisted in this sector.

# 2.2.4 Restrictions on Advances against Sensitive Commodities under Selective Credit Control (SCC)

#### 2.2.4.1 Issue of Directives

- (i) With a view to preventing speculative holding of essential commodities with the help of bank credit and the resultant rise in their prices, in exercise of powers conferred by Section 21 & 35A of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949, the Reserve Bank of India, being satisfied that it is necessary and expedient in the public interest to do so, issues, from time to time, directives to all commercial banks, stipulating specific restrictions on bank advances against specified sensitive commodities.
- (ii) The commodities, generally treated as sensitive commodities are the following:
  - (a) food grains i.e. cereals and pulses,

- (b) selected major oil seeds indigenously grown, viz. groundnut, rapeseed/mustard, cottonseed, linseed and castorseed, oils thereof, vanaspati and all imported oils and vegetable oils,
- (c) raw cotton and kapas,
- (d) sugar/gur/khandsari,
- (e) cotton textiles which include cotton yarn, man-made fibres and yarn and fabrics made out of man-made fibres and partly out of cotton yarn and partly out of man-made fibres.

# 2.2.4.2 Commodities currently exempted from Selective Credit Control

(i) Presently the following commodities are exempted from all the stipulations of Selective Credit Controls:

Sr.	Commodity	Exemption with			
No.		effect from			
1.	Pulses	21.10.1996			
2.	Other food grains (viz. coarse grains)	21.10.1996			
3.	Oilseeds (viz. groundnut, rapeseed/mustard, cotton seed, linseed, castorseed)	21.10.1996			
4.	Oils (viz. groundnut oil, rapeseed oil, mustard oil, cottonseed oil, linseed oil, castor oil) including vanaspati	21.10.1996			
5.	All imported oil seeds and oils	21.10.1996			
6.	Sugar, including imported sugar, excepting buffer stocks and unreleased stock of sugar with Sugar Mills	21.10.1996			
7.	Gur and Khandsari	21.10.1996			
8.	Cotton and Kapas	21.10.1996			
9.	Paddy/Rice	18.10.1994			
10.	Wheat *	12.10.1993			
*	* Temporarily covered under SCC with effect from 8.4.97 to 7.7.97.				

Banks are free to fix prudential margins on advances against these sensitive commodities.

#### 2.2.4.3 Commodities covered under Selective Credit Control

- (i) Presently, the following commodities are covered under stipulations of Selective Credit Control:
- a) Buffer stock of sugar with Sugar Mills
- b) Unreleased stocks of sugar with Sugar Mills representing
  - levy sugar, and
  - free sale sugar

# 2.2.4.4 Stipulations of Selective Credit Control

# (i) Margin on sugar

Commodity	Minimum Margin	With effect from
(a) Buffer stocks of sugar	0%	01.04.1987
(b) Unreleased stocks of sugar with Sugar Mills representing -	10%	22.10.1997
<ul><li>levy sugar</li><li>free sale sugar</li></ul>	@	10.10.2000

<sup>@</sup> Margins on credit for free sale sugar will be decided by banks including RRBs and LABs based on their commercial judgement.

# (ii) Valuation of sugar stocks

- (a) The unreleased stocks of the levy sugar charged to banks as security by the sugar mills shall be valued at levy price fixed by Government.
- (b) The unreleased stocks of free sale sugar including buffer stocks of sugar charged to the bank as security by sugar mills, shall be valued at the average of the price realised in the preceding three months (moving average) or the current market price, whichever is lower; the prices for this purpose shall be exclusive of excise duty.

#### (iii) Interest rates

Banks have the freedom to fix lending rates for the commodities coming within the purview of Selective Credit Control, at or above Base Rate.

#### (iv) Other operational stipulations

- (a) The other operational stipulations vary with the commodities. These stipulations are advised whenever Selective Credit Controls are reintroduced for any specific sensitive commodities.
- (b) Although, none of the earlier stipulations are currently applicable to the only sensitive commodity covered under Selective Credit Control viz. buffer stocks and unreleased stocks of levy/free sale sugar with Sugar Mills, yet these are reproduced in **Annex 3** for understanding there from the underlying objectives of Selective Credit Control so that banks do not allow the customers dealing in Selective Credit Control commodities any credit facilities which would directly or indirectly defeat the purpose of the directives.

## (v) Delegation of powers

- (a) The matter relating to delegation of powers with regard to approval of credit proposals relating to sensitive commodities coming under Selective Credit Control was reviewed and it was decided that the practice of banks' submitting credit proposals above Rupees one crore to Reserve Bank of India for its prior approval under Selective Credit Control shall be discontinued and banks will have the freedom to sanction such credit proposals in terms of their individual loan policies. Accordingly, banks need not forward the credit proposals above Rupees one crore in respect of borrowers dealing in sensitive commodities to Reserve Bank of India for its prior approval.
- (b) Banks are also advised to circulate these instructions among their controlling offices/branches and take all necessary steps to ensure that the powers delegated at various levels are exercised with utmost caution without sacrificing the broad objectives of the Selective Credit Control concept.

# 2.2.5 Restriction on payment of commission to staff members including officers

Section 10(1)(b)(ii) of Banking Regulation Act, 1949, stipulates that a banking company shall not employ or continue the employment of any person whose remuneration or part of whose remuneration takes the form of commission or a share in the profits of the company. Further, clause (b) of Section 10(1)(b)(ii) permits payment of commission to any person who is employed only otherwise than as a regular staff. Therefore, banks should not pay commission to staff members and officers for recovery of loans.

## 2.2.6 Restrictions on offering incentives on any banking products

Banks should not offer any banking products, including online remittance schemes etc., with prizes /lottery/free trips (in India and/or abroad), etc. or any other incentives having an element of chance, except inexpensive gifts costing not more than Rupees two hundred fifty, as such products involve non-transparency in the pricing mechanism and therefore go against the spirit of the guidelines. Such products, if offered, by banks would be considered as violation of the extant guidelines and the banks concerned would be liable for penal action.

#### 2.3 Restrictions on other loans and advances

# 2.3.1 Loans and Advances against Shares, Debentures and Bonds

Banks are required to strictly observe regulatory restrictions on grant of loans and advances against shares, debentures and bonds detailed below read with the Master Circular dated July 1, 2013 on 'Exposure Norms.'

#### 2.3.1.1 Advances to individuals

Banks may grant advances against the security of shares, debentures or bonds to individuals subject to the following conditions:

- (i) **Purpose of the Loan:** Loan against shares, debentures and bonds may be granted to individuals to meet contingencies and personal needs or for subscribing to new or rights issues of shares / debentures / bonds or for purchase in the secondary market, against the security of shares / debentures / bonds held by the individual.
- (ii) **Amount of advance**: Loans against the security of shares, debentures and bonds should not exceed the limit of Rupees ten lakhs per individual if the securities are held in physical form and Rupees twenty lakhs per individual if the securities are held in dematerialised form.
- (iii) **Margin**: Banks should maintain a minimum margin of 50 percent of the market value of equity shares / convertible debentures held in physical form. In the case of shares / convertible debentures held in dematerialised form, a minimum margin of 25 percent should be maintained. These are minimum margin stipulations and banks may stipulate higher margins for shares whether held in physical form or dematerialised form. The margin

requirements for advances against preference shares / non-convertible debentures and bonds may be determined by the banks themselves.

(iv) Lending policy: Each bank should formulate with the approval of their Board of Directors a Loan Policy for grant of advances to individuals against shares / debentures / bonds keeping in view the RBI guidelines. Banks should obtain a declaration from the borrower indicating the extent of loans availed of by him from other banks as input for credit evaluation. It would also be necessary to ensure that such accommodation from different banks is not obtained against shares of a single company or a group of companies. As a prudential measure, each bank may also consider laying down appropriate aggregate sub-limits of such advances.

# 2.3.1.2 Advances to Share and Stock Brokers/ Commodity Brokers

- (i) Banks and their subsidiaries should not undertake financing of 'Badla' transactions.
- (ii) Share and stock brokers/commodity brokers may be provided need based overdraft facilities / line of credit against shares and debentures held by them as stock-in-trade. A careful assessment of need based requirements for such finance should be made taking into account the financial position of the borrower, operations on his own account and on behalf of clients, income earned, the average turnover period of stocks and shares and the extent to which the broker's funds are required to be involved in his business operations. Large scale investment in shares and debentures on own account by stock and share brokers with bank finance, should not be encouraged. The securities lodged as collateral should be easily marketable.
- (iii) The ceiling of Rupees ten lakhs / Rupees twenty lakhs for advances against shares/debentures to individuals will not be applicable in the case of share and stock brokers / commodity brokers and the advances would be need based.
- (iv) Banks may grant working capital facilities to stock brokers registered with SEBI and who have complied with capital adequacy norms prescribed by SEBI / Stock exchanges to meet the cash flow gap between delivery and payment for

DVP transactions undertaken on behalf of institutional clients viz. Fls, Flls, mutual funds and banks, the duration of such a facility will be short and would be based on an assessment of the financing requirements keeping in view the cash flow gaps, the broker's funds required to be deployed for the transaction and the overall financial position of the broker. The utilisation will be monitored on the basis of individual transactions. Banks may institute adequate safeguards and monitoring mechanisms.

- (v) A uniform margin of 50 per cent shall be applied on all advances / financing of IPOs / issue of guarantees on behalf of share and stockbrokers. A minimum cash margin of 25 per cent (within the margin of 50%) shall be maintained in respect of guarantees issued by banks for capital market operations. The above minimum margin will also apply to guarantees issued by banks on behalf of commodity brokers in favour of commodity exchanges viz. National Commodity & Derivatives Exchange (NCDEX), Multi Commodity Exchange of India Ltd. (MCX) and National Multi Commodity Exchange of India Ltd. (NMCEIL), in lieu of margin requirements as per the commodity exchange regulations. These margin requirements will also be applicable in respect of bank finance to stock brokers by way of temporary overdrafts for DVP transactions.
- (vi) Banks may issue guarantees on behalf of share and stock brokers/commodity brokers in favour of stock exchanges in lieu of security deposit to the extent it is acceptable in the form of bank guarantee as laid down by stock exchanges. Banks may also issue guarantees in lieu of margin requirements as per stock exchange regulations. The bank should assess the requirement of each applicant borrower, observe usual and necessary safeguards including the exposure ceilings.
- (vii) The requirement relating to transfer of shares in bank's name in respect of shares held in physical form mentioned at SI. No. (ix) of paragraph 2.3.1.8 shall not apply in respect of advances granted to share and stock brokers provided such shares are held as security for a period not exceeding nine months. In the case of dematerialised shares, the depository system provides a facility for pledging and banks may avail themselves of this facility and in such cases there will not be need to transfer the shares in the name of the bank

irrespective of the period of holding. The share and stock brokers are free to substitute the shares pledged by them as and when necessary. In case of a default in the account, the bank should exercise the option to get the shares transferred in its name.

(viii) Banks shall grant advances only to share and stock brokers registered with SEBI and who comply with capital adequacy norms prescribed by SEBI / Stock Exchanges.

#### 2.3.1.3 Bank Finance for Market Makers

Banks may provide need based finance to meet the genuine credit requirements of approved Market Makers. For this purpose, they should lay down appropriate norms for financing them including exposure limits, method of valuation, etc. They should also follow the guidelines given below:

- a) Market Makers approved by stock exchange would be eligible for grant of advances by scheduled commercial banks.
- b) Market Making may not only be for equity but also for debt securities including State and Central Government securities.
- c) Banks should exercise their commercial judgement in determining the need based working capital requirements of Market Markers by taking into account the Market Making operations.
- d) A uniform margin of 50 per cent shall be applied on all advances / financing of IPOs / issue of guarantees on behalf of market makers. A minimum cash margin of 25 per cent (within the margin of 50%) shall be maintained in respect of guarantees issued by banks for capital market operations.
- e) Banks may accept, as collateral for the advances to the Market Makers, scrips other than the scrips in which the market making operations are undertaken.
- f) Banks should ensure that advances provided for Market Making are not diverted for investment in shares other than the scrip earmarked for Market

Making purpose. For this purpose, a suitable follow-up and monitoring mechanism must be evolved.

- g) The ceiling of Rupees ten lakhs / Rupees twenty lakhs for advances against shares/debentures to individuals will not be applicable in the case of Market Makers.
- 2.3.1.4 Each bank should lay down a detailed loan policy for granting advances to Stock Brokers and Market Makers and also a policy for grant of guarantees on behalf of brokers which should keep in view the general guidelines given in para 2.3.1. 8 and include, inter alia, the following:
  - Purpose and use of such advances / guarantees
  - Pricing of such advances
  - Control features that specifically recognise the unique characteristics and risks of such financing
  - Method of valuation of collateral
  - Frequency of valuation of shares and other securities taken as collateral.
     Frequency of valuation of shares may at least be once in a quarter.
  - Guidelines for transfer of shares in bank's name
  - Maximum exposure for individual credits (within the RBI prescribed prudential Single Borrower Limit). The Board may also consider laying down a limit on the aggregate exposure of the bank to this sector.
  - The aggregate portfolio, its quality and performance should be reviewed and put up at least on a half-yearly basis to the Board.

#### 2.3.1.5 Advances to other borrowers against shares / debentures / bonds

Banks may refer to para 2.4.7 of the Master Circular on Exposure Norms dated July 1, 2013.

# 2.3.1.6 Bank Loans for Financing Promoters Contribution

The promoters' contribution towards the equity capital of a company should come from their own resources and the bank should not normally grant advances to take up shares of other companies. However, banks are permitted to extend loans to corporates against the security of shares (as far as possible in dematerialised form) held by them to meet the promoters' contribution to the equity of new companies in anticipation of raising resources subject to the following terms and conditions, in addition to the general guidelines given in para 2.3.1.8:

- The margin and period of repayment of the loans may be determined by the banks.
- ii. Loans sanctioned to corporates against the security of shares (as far as possible, demat shares) for meeting promoters' contribution to the equity of new companies in anticipation of raising resources, should be treated as a bank's investments in shares which would thus come under the ceiling of 40 percent of the bank's net worth as on March 31 of the previous year prescribed for the bank's total exposure including both fund based and non-fund based to capital market in all forms. These loans will also be subject to individual/group of borrowers exposure norms as well as the statutory limit on shareholding in companies, as detailed in the Master Circular on Exposure Norms dated July 1, 2013.
- iii. Banks may extend financial assistance to Indian companies for acquisition of equity in overseas joint ventures / wholly owned subsidiaries or in other overseas companies, new or existing, as strategic investment, in terms of a Board approved policy, duly incorporated in the loan policy of the banks. Such policy should include overall limit on such financing, terms and conditions of eligibility of borrowers, security, margin, etc. While the Board may frame its own guidelines and safeguards for such lending, such acquisition(s) should be beneficial to the company and the country. The finance would be subject to compliance with the statutory requirements under Section 19(2) of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949.
- iv. Under the refinance scheme of Export-Import Bank of India, the banks may sanction term loans on merits to eligible Indian promoters for acquisition of equity in overseas joint ventures / wholly owned

subsidiaries, provided the term loans have been approved by the EXIM Bank for refinance.

- v. The restriction on grant of bank advances for financing promoters' contribution towards equity capital would also extend to bank finance to activities related to such acquisitions like payment of non compete fee, etc. Further, these restrictions would also be applicable to bank finance to such activities by overseas branches / subsidiaries of Indian banks.
- vi. With the approval of the Board of Directors, the banks should formulate internal guidelines with appropriate safeguards for this purpose.

#### 2.3.1.7 Advances against Units of Mutual Funds

Banks may refer to para 2.4.6 of the Master Circular on Exposure Norms dated July 1, 2013

# 2.3.1.8 General guidelines applicable to advances against shares / debentures / bonds

- (i) Statutory provisions regarding the grant of advances against shares contained in Sections 19(2) and (3) and 20(1) (a) of the Banking Regulation Act 1949 should be strictly observed. Shares held in dematerialised form should also be included for the purpose of determining the limits under Section 19(2) and 19(3) ibid.
- (ii) Banks should be concerned with what the advances are for, rather than what the advances are against. While considering grant of advances against shares / debentures banks must follow the normal procedures for the sanction, appraisal and post sanction follow-up.
- (iii) Advances against the primary security of shares / debentures / bonds should be kept distinct and separate and not combined with any other advance.

- (iv) Banks should satisfy themselves about the marketability of the shares / debentures and the networth and working of the company whose shares / debentures / bonds are offered as security.
- (v) Shares / debentures / bonds should be valued at prevailing market prices when they are lodged as security for advances.
- (vi) Banks should exercise particular care when advances are sought against large blocks of shares by a borrower or a group of borrowers. It should be ensured that advances against shares are not used to enable the borrower to acquire or retain a controlling interest in the company / companies or to facilitate or retain inter-corporate investments.
- (vii) No advance against partly paid shares shall be granted.
- (viii) No loans to be granted to partnership / proprietorship concerns against the primary security of shares and debentures.
- (ix) Whenever the limit/limits of advances granted to a borrower exceeds Rupees ten lakhs, it should be ensured that the said shares / debentures / bonds are transferred in the bank's name and that the bank has exclusive and unconditional voting rights in respect of such shares. For this purpose the aggregate of limits against shares / debentures / bonds granted by a bank at all its offices to a single borrower should be taken into account. Where securities are held in dematerialised form, the requirement relating to transfer of shares in bank's name will not apply and banks may take their own decision in this regard. Banks should, however, avail of the facility provided in the depository system for pledging securities held in dematerialised form under which the securities pledged by the borrower get blocked in favour of the lending bank. In case of default by the borrower and on the bank exercising the option of invocation of pledge, the shares and debentures get transferred in the bank's name immediately.
- (x) Banks may take their own decision in regard to exercise of voting rights and may prescribe procedures for this purpose.

- (xi) Banks should ensure that the scrips lodged with them as security are not stolen / duplicate / fake / benami. Any irregularities coming to their notice should be immediately reported to RBI.
- (xii) The Boards of Directors may decide the appropriate level of authority for sanction of advances against shares / debentures. They may also frame internal guidelines and safeguards for grant of such advances.
- (xiii) Banks operating in India should not be a party to transactions such as making advances or issuing back-up guarantees favouring other banks for extending credit to clients of Indian nationality / origin by some of their overseas branches, to enable the borrowers to make investments in shares and debentures / bonds of Indian companies.

#### 2.3.2 Money Market Mutual Funds

All the guidelines issued by the Reserve Bank of India on Money Market Mutual Funds (MMMF) have been withdrawn and the banks are to be guided by the SEBI Regulations in this regard. However the banks/ FIs which are desirous of setting up MMMFs would have to take necessary clearance from the RBI for undertaking this additional activity before approaching SEBI for registration.

#### 2.3.3 Advances against Fixed Deposit Receipts (FDRs) Issued by Other Banks

2.3.3.1 There have been instances where fake term deposit receipts, purported to have been issued by some banks, were used for obtaining advances from other banks. In the light of these happenings, the banks should desist from sanctioning advances against FDRs, or other term deposits of other banks.

# 2.3.3.2 <u>Restrictions on advances against NR(E)RA and FCNR (B) Deposits -</u> Quantum of loans

With effect from April 28, 2009, banks were prohibited from granting fresh loans or renew existing loans in excess of Rs. 100 lakh against security of funds held in NR(E)RA and FCNR(B) deposits either to the depositors or third parties.

The existing position in this regard has been reviewed and it has been decided that with effect from October 12, 2012, banks may grant loans

against NR(E)RA and FCNR(B) deposits either to the depositors or the third parties as under:-

		Existi	ing pro	vision	Revised provision
Rupee loans* in India	а				
Loans NRE/FCNR(B) Deposits	against Fixed	Rs. ceilin	100 g appli	lakhs cable	Rupee loans to be allowed to depositor/third party without any ceiling subject to usual margin requirements**
Foreign Currency loa	Foreign Currency loan* in India/ outside India				
Loans NRE/FCNR(B) Deposits	against Fixed		100 g appli	lakhs cable	Foreign Currency loans to be allowed to depositor/third party without any ceiling subject to usual margin requirements **

<sup>\*</sup> The term 'loan' shall include all types of fund based/non-fund based facilities.

Further, the facility of premature withdrawal of NRE/FCNR deposits shall not be available where loans against such deposits are to be availed of. This requirement may specifically be brought to the notice of the deposit holder at the time of sanction of the loan. The existing loans which are not in conformity with the above instructions shall continue for their existing term and shall not be rolled over/renewed. Other conditions as regards grant of loan against NRE/FCNR deposits shall remain unchanged.

# 2.3.4 Advances to Agents/Intermediaries based on Consideration of Deposit Mobilisation

Banks should desist from being party to unethical practices of raising of resources through agents/intermediaries to meet the credit needs of the existing/prospective borrowers or from granting loans to intermediaries, based on the consideration of deposit mobilisation, who may not require the funds for their genuine business requirements.

#### 2.3.5 Loans against Certificate of Deposits (CDs)

<sup>\*\*</sup> In case of FCNR (B) deposits the margin requirement shall be notionally calculated on the rupee equivalent of the deposits in accordance with para 9(2) of Schedule-2 of Foreign Exchange Management (Deposit) Regulations, 2000.

Banks cannot grant loans against CDs. Furthermore, they are also not permitted to buy-back their own CDs before maturity. On a review it has been decided to relax these restrictions on lending and buy back, until further notice, only in respect of CDs held by mutual funds. While granting such loans to the mutual funds, banks should keep in view the provisions of paragraph 44(2) of the SEBI (Mutual Funds) Regulations, 1996. Further, such finance if extended to equity-oriented mutual funds, will form part of banks' capital market exposure, as hitherto.

# 2.3.6 Finance for and Loans/Advances against Indian Depository Receipts (IDRs)

No bank should grant any loan / advance for subscription to Indian Depository Receipts (IDRs). Further, no bank should grant any loan / advance against security / collateral of IDRs issued in India.

# 2.3.7 Bank Finance to Non-Banking Financial Companies (NBFCs)

Banks may be guided by the Master Circular on Bank Finance to Non-Banking Financial Companies (NBFCs) dated July 1, 2013 in this regard.

# 2.3.8 Financing Infrastructure/ Housing Projects

#### 2.3.8.1 Housing Finance

Banks may refer to the Master Circular on Housing Finance dated July 1, 2013 in this regard.

# 2.3.8.2 Guidelines for Financing Infrastructure Projects

In order to harmonise the definition of 'infrastructure lending for the purpose of financing of infrastructure by the banks and Financial Institutions' with that of the Master List of Infrastructure sub-sectors' notified by the Government of India on March 27, 2012, the definition of 'infrastructure lending' has been revised as below:

A credit facility extended by lenders (i.e. banks and select AIFIs) to a borrower for exposure in the following infrastructure sub-sectors will qualify as 'infrastructure lending':

SI. No.	Category	Infrastructure Sub-sectors		
1.	1. Transport		Roads and bridges	
		ii.	Ports	
		iii.	Inland Waterways	
		iv.	Airport	
		٧.	Railway Track, tunnels, viaducts, bridges <sup>1</sup>	
		vi.	Urban Public Transport (except rolling stock in case of urban road transport)	
2.	Energy	i.	Electricity Generation	
		ii.	Electricity Transmission	
		iii.	Electricity Distribution	
		iv.	Oil pipelines	
		V.	Oil / Gas / Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) storage facility <sup>2</sup>	
		vi.	Gas pipelines <sup>3</sup>	
3.	Water & Sanitation	i.	Solid Waste Management	
		ii.	Water supply pipelines	
		iii.	Water treatment plants	
		iv.	Sewage collection, treatment and disposal system	
		٧.	Irrigation (dams, channels, embankments etc)	
		vi.	Storm Water Drainage System	
4.	Communication	i.	Telecommunication (Fixed network) <sup>4</sup>	
		ii.	Telecommunication towers	
5.	Social and	i	Education Institutions (capital stock)	
	Commercial Infrastructure	ii	Hospitals (capital stock) <sup>5</sup>	
		iii	Three-star or higher category classified hotels located outside cities with population of more than 1 million	
		iv	Common infrastructure for industrial parks, SEZ, tourism facilitiesand agriculture markets	
		٧	Fertilizer (Capital investment)	
		vi	Post harvest storage infrastructure for agriculture and horticultural produce includingcold storage	
		vii	Terminal markets	

vii	Soil-testing laboratories
ix	Cold Chain <sup>6</sup>

- 1 Includes supporting terminal infrastructure such as loading / unloading terminals, stations and buildings
- 2 Includes strategic storage of crude oil
- 3 Includes city gas distribution network
- 4 Includes optic fibre / cable networks which provide broadband / internet
- 5 Includes Medical Colleges, Para Medical Training Institutes and Diagnostics Centres
- 6 Includes cold room facility for farm level pre-cooling, for preservation or storage of agriculture and allied produce, marine products and meat.

The revised definition of 'infrastructure lending' are in effect from November 20, 2012. The exposure of banks to projects under sub-sectors which were included under our previous definition of infrastructure, vide our Master Circular DBOD. No. Dir. BC. 3/13.03.00/2012-13 dated July 2, 2012 on 'Exposure Norms' but not included under the revised definition, will continue to get the benefits under 'infrastructure lending' for such exposures till the completion of the projects. However, any fresh lending to those subsectors from the date of this circular will not qualify as 'infrastructure lending'.

Further, in terms of circular DBOD.BP.BC.No.106/ 08.12.014/ 2012-13 dated June 28, 2013 on 'Financing of Infrastructure- Definition of Infrastructure Lending', Government of India, vide its Gazette Notifications dated April 5, 2013 and May 9, 2013, has updated the Harmonised Master List of Infrastructure sub-sectors and added the following new sub-sectors to the Notification dated March 27, 2012:

- i. Capital Dredging, under the sub-sector 'Ports'.
- ii. Slurry Pipelines
- iii. Telecommunication & Telecom Services

## 2.3.8.3 Criteria for Financing

Banks/FIs are free to finance technically feasible, financially viable and bankable projects undertaken by both public sector and private sector undertakings subject to the following conditions:

- (i) The amount sanctioned should be within the overall ceiling of the prudential exposure norms prescribed by RBI for infrastructure financing.
- (ii) Banks/ FIs should have the requisite expertise for appraising technical feasibility, financial viability and bankability of projects, with particular reference to the risk analysis and sensitivity analysis.
- (iii) In respect of projects undertaken by public sector units, term loans may be sanctioned only for corporate entities (i.e. public sector undertakings

registered under Companies Act or a Corporation established under the relevant statute). Further, such term loans should not be in lieu of or to substitute budgetary resources envisaged for the project. The term loan could supplement the budgetary resources if such supplementing was contemplated in the project design. While such public sector units may include Special Purpose Vehicles (SPVs) registered under the Companies Act set up for financing infrastructure projects, it should be ensured by banks and financial institutions that these loans/investments are not used for financing the budget of the State Governments. Whether such financing is done by way of extending loans or investing in bonds, banks and financial institutions should undertake due diligence on the viability and bankability of such projects to ensure that revenue stream from the project is sufficient to of the debt servicing obligations and that the take care repayment/servicing of debt is not out of budgetary resources. Further, in the case of financing SPVs, banks and financial institutions should ensure that the funding proposals are for specific monitorable projects. It has been observed that some banks have extended financial assistance to State PSUs which is not in accordance with the above norms. Banks/FIs are, therefore, advised to follow the above instructions scrupulously, even while making investment in bonds of sick State PSUs as part of the rehabilitation effort.

(iv) Banks may also lend to SPVs in the private sector, registered under the Companies Act for directly undertaking infrastructure projects which are financially viable and not for acting as mere financial intermediaries. Banks may ensure that the bankruptcy or financial difficulties of the parent/ sponsor should not affect the financial health of the SPV.

#### 2.3.8.4 Types of Financing by Banks

(i) In order to meet financial requirements of infrastructure projects, banks may extend credit facility by way of working capital finance, term loan, project loan, subscription to bonds and debentures/ preference shares/ equity shares acquired as a part of the project finance package which is treated as "deemed advance" and any other form of funded or non-funded facility.

#### (ii) Take-out Financing

Banks may enter into take-out financing arrangement with IDFC/ other financial institutions or avail of liquidity support from IDFC/ other Fls. A brief

write-up on some of the important features of the arrangement is given in paragraph 2.3.8.7(i). Banks may also be guided by the instructions regarding take-out finance contained in Circular No. DBOD. BP. BC. 144/ 21.04.048/ 2000 dated February 29, 2000.

## (iii) Inter-institutional Guarantees

Banks are permitted to issue guarantees favouring other lending institutions in respect of infrastructure projects, provided the bank issuing the guarantee takes a funded share in the project at least to the extent of 5 per cent of the project cost and undertakes normal credit appraisal, monitoring and follow-up of the project. For detailed instructions on inter-institutional guarantee, please see paragraph 2.3.9.

## (iv) Financing promoter's equity

In terms of Circular No. DBOD. Dir. BC. 90/ 13.07.05/ 98 dated August 28, 1998, banks were advised that the promoters' contribution towards the equity capital of a company should come from their own resources and the bank should not normally grant advances to take up shares of other companies. In view of the importance attached to the infrastructure sector, it has been decided that, under certain circumstances, an exception may be made to this policy for financing the acquisition of the promoters' shares in an existing company, which is engaged in implementing or operating an infrastructure project in India. The conditions, subject to which an exception may be made, are as follows:

- (i) The bank finance would be only for acquisition of shares of existing companies providing infrastructure facilities. Further, acquisition of such shares should be in respect of companies where the existing foreign promoters (and/ or domestic joint promoters) voluntarily propose to disinvest their majority shares in compliance with SEBI guidelines, where applicable.
- (ii) The companies to which loans are extended should, inter alia, have a satisfactory net worth.
- (iii) The company financed and the promoters/ directors of such companies should not be a defaulter to banks/ FIs.
- (iv) In order to ensure that the borrower has a substantial stake in the infrastructure company, bank finance should be restricted to 50% of

the finance required for acquiring the promoter's stake in the company being acquired.

- (v) Finance extended should be against the security of the assets of the borrowing company or the assets of the company acquired and not against the shares of that company or the company being acquired. The shares of the borrower company / company being acquired may be accepted as additional security and not as primary security. The security charged to the banks should be marketable.
- (vi) Banks should ensure maintenance of stipulated margins at all times.
- (vii) The tenor of the bank loans may not be longer than seven years. However, the Boards of banks can make an exception in specific cases, where necessary, for financial viability of the project.
- (viii) This financing would be subject to compliance with the statutory requirements under Section 19(2) of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949.
- (ix) The banks financing acquisition of equity shares by promoters should be within the regulatory ceiling of 40 per cent of their net worth as on March 31 of the previous year for the aggregate exposure of the banks to the capital markets in all forms (both fund based and nonfund based).
- (x) The proposal for bank finance should have the approval of the Board.

#### 2.3.8.5 **Appraisal**

(i) In respect of financing of infrastructure projects undertaken by Government owned entities, banks/Financial Institutions should undertake due diligence on the viability of the projects. Banks should ensure that the individual components of financing and returns on the project are well defined and assessed. State Government guarantees may not be taken as a substitute for satisfactory credit appraisal and such appraisal requirements should not be diluted on the basis of any reported arrangement with the Reserve Bank of India or any bank for regular standing instructions/periodic payment instructions for servicing the loans/bonds.

(ii) Infrastructure projects are often financed through Special Purpose Vehicles. Financing of these projects would, therefore, call for special appraisal skills on the part of lending agencies. Identification of various project risks, evaluation of risk mitigation through appraisal of project contracts and evaluation of creditworthiness of the contracting entities and their abilities to fulfill contractual obligations will be an integral part of the appraisal exercise. In this connection, banks/FIs may consider constituting appropriate screening committees/special cells for appraisal of credit proposals and monitoring the progress/performance Often, the size of the funding requirement would of the projects. necessitate joint financing by banks/FIs or financing by more than one bank under consortium or syndication arrangements. In such cases, participating banks/ Fls may, for the purpose of their own assessment, refer to the appraisal report prepared by the lead bank/FI or have the project appraised jointly.

# 2.3.8.6 Prudential requirements

- (i) Prudential credit exposure limitsBanks may be guided by DBOD Master Circular on Exposure Norms datedJuly 1, 2013.
- (ii) Assignment of risk weight for capital adequacy purposes

  Banks are required to be guided by the Guidelines on 'Basel III Capital

  Regulations' as amended from time to time in the matter of capital adequacy.
- (iii) Asset-Liability Management

The long-term financing of infrastructure projects may lead to asset – liability mismatches, particularly when such financing is not in conformity with the maturity profile of a bank's liabilities. Banks would, therefore, need to exercise due vigil on their asset-liability position to ensure that they do not run into liquidity mismatches on account of lending to such projects.

(iv) Administrative arrangements

Timely and adequate availability of credit is the pre-requisite for successful implementation of infrastructure projects. Banks/ Fls should, therefore, clearly delineate the procedure for approval of loan proposals and institute a suitable monitoring mechanism for reviewing applications pending beyond the specified period. Multiplicity of appraisals by every institution involved in financing, leading to delays, has to be avoided and banks should be prepared to broadly accept technical parameters laid down by leading public financial institutions. Also, setting up a mechanism for an ongoing monitoring of the project implementation will ensure that the credit disbursed is utilised for the purpose for which it was sanctioned.

## 2.3.8.7 **Take-out financing/liquidity support**

# (i) <u>Take-out financing arrangement</u>

Take-out financing structure is essentially a mechanism designed to enable banks to avoid asset-liability maturity mismatches that may arise out of extending long tenor loans to infrastructure projects. Under the arrangements, banks financing the infrastructure projects will have an arrangement with IDFC or any other financial institution for transferring to the latter the outstandings in their books on a predetermined basis. IDFC and SBI have devised different take-out financing structures to suit the requirements of various banks, addressing issues such as liquidity, asset-liability mismatches, limited availability of project appraisal skills, etc. They have also developed a Model Agreement that can be considered for use as a document for specific projects in conjunction with other project loan documents. The agreement between SBI and IDFC could provide a reference point for other banks to enter into somewhat similar arrangements with IDFC or other financial institutions.

#### (ii) <u>Liquidity support from IDFC</u>

As an alternative to take-out financing structure, IDFC and SBI have devised a product, providing liquidity support to banks. Under the scheme, IDFC would commit, at the point of sanction, to refinance the entire outstanding loan (principal+ unrecovered interest) or part of the loan, to the bank after an agreed period, say, five years. The credit risk on the project will be taken by the bank concerned and not by IDFC. The bank would repay the amount to IDFC with interest as per the terms agreed upon. Since IDFC would be taking a credit risk on the bank, the interest rate to be charged by it on the amount refinanced would depend on the IDFC's risk perception of the bank (in most of the cases, it may be close to IDFC's PLR). The refinance support from IDFC would particularly benefit the banks which have the requisite appraisal skills and the initial liquidity to fund the project.

#### 2.3.9 Issue of Bank Guarantees in favour of Financial Institutions

2.3.9.1 Banks may issue guarantees favouring other banks/Fls/other lending agencies for the loans extended by the latter, subject to strict compliance with the following conditions.

(i) The Board of Directors should reckon the integrity/robustness of the bank's risk management systems and, accordingly, put in place a well-laid out policy in this regard.

The Board approved policy should, among others, address the following issues:

- a) Prudential limits, linked to bank's Tier I capital, up to which guarantees favouring other banks/Fls/other lending agencies may be issued.
- b) Nature and extent of security and margins
- c) Delegation of powers
- d) Reporting system
- e) Periodical reviews
- (ii) The guarantee shall be extended only in respect of borrower constituents and to enable them to avail of additional credit facility from other banks/Fls/lending agencies
- (iii) The guaranteeing bank shall assume a funded exposure of at least 10% of the exposure guaranteed.
- (iv) Banks should not extend guarantees or letters of comfort in favour of overseas lenders including those assignable to overseas lenders, except for the relaxations permitted under FEMA.
- (v) The guarantee issued by the bank will be an exposure on the borrowing entity on whose behalf the guarantee has been issued and will attract appropriate risk weight as per the extant guidelines.
- (vi) Banks should ensure compliance with the recommendations of the Ghosh Committee and other internal requirements relating to issue of guarantees to obviate the possibility of frauds in this area.

# 2.3.9.2 **Lending banks**

- A. Banks extending credit facilities against the guarantees issued by other banks/FIs should ensure strict compliance with the following conditions:
- (i) The exposure assumed by the bank against the guarantee of another bank/FI will be deemed as an exposure on the guaranteeing bank/FI and will attract appropriate risk weight as per the extant guidelines.

- (ii) Exposures assumed by way of credit facilities extended against the guarantees issued by other banks should be reckoned within the inter bank exposure limits prescribed by the Board of Directors. Since the exposure assumed by the bank against the guarantee of another bank/FI will be for a fairly longer term than those assumed on account of inter bank dealings in the money market, foreign exchange market and securities market, the Board of Directors should fix an appropriate sub-limit for the longer term exposures since these exposures attract greater risk.
- (iii) Banks should monitor the exposure assumed on the guaranteeing bank/FI, on a continuous basis and ensure strict compliance with the prudential limits/sub limits prescribed by the Boards for banks and the prudential single borrower limits prescribed by RBI for FIs.
- (iv) Banks should comply with the recommendations of the Ghosh Committee and other internal requirements relating to acceptance of guarantees of other banks to obviate the possibility of frauds in this area.
- B. However, the above conditions will not be applicable in the following cases:
  - (a) In respect of infrastructure projects, banks may issue guarantees favouring other lending institutions, provided the bank issuing the guarantee takes a funded share in the project at least to the extent of 5 percent of the project cost and undertakes normal credit appraisal, monitoring and follow up of the project.
  - (b) Issuance of guarantees in favour of various Development Agencies/Boards, like Indian Renewable Energy Development Agency, National Horticulture Board, etc. for obtaining soft loans and/or other forms of development assistance from such Agencies/Boards with the objective of improving efficiency, productivity, etc., subject to the following conditions:
  - Banks should satisfy themselves, on the basis of credit appraisal, regarding the technical feasibility, financial viability and bankability of individual projects and/or loan proposals i.e. the standard of such appraisal should be the same, as is done in the case of a loan proposal seeking sanction of term finance/loan.

- Banks should conform to the prudential exposure norms prescribed from time to time for an individual borrower/group of borrowers.
- Banks should suitably secure themselves before extending such guarantees.
- (c) Issue of guarantees favouring HUDCO/State Housing Boards and similar bodies for loans granted by them to private borrowers who are unable to offer clean or marketable title to property, provided banks are otherwise satisfied about the capacity of borrowers to adequately service such loans.
- d) Issuance of guarantees by consortium member banks unable to participate in rehabilitation packages on account of temporary liquidity constraints, in favour of the banks which take up their share of the limit.
- C. Banks should not grant co-acceptance/guarantee facilities under Buyers Lines of Credit Schemes introduced by IDBI, SIDBI, Exim Bank, Power Finance Corporation (PFC) or any other financial institution, unless specifically permitted by the RBI.

# 2.3.10 Discounting/Rediscounting of Bills by Banks

Banks may adhere to the following guidelines while purchasing / discounting / negotiating / rediscounting of genuine commercial / trade bills:

- (i) Since banks have already been given freedom to decide their own guidelines for assessing / sanctioning working capital limits of borrowers, they may sanction working capital limits as also bills limit to borrowers after proper appraisal of their credit needs and in accordance with the loan policy as approved by their Board of Directors.
- (ii) Banks should clearly lay down a bills discounting policy approved by their Board of Directors, which should be consistent with their policy of sanctioning of working capital limits. In this case, the procedure for Board approval should include banks' core operating process from the time the bills are tendered till these are realised. Banks may review their core operating processes and simplify the procedure in respect of bills financing. In order to address the often-cited problem of delay in realisation of bills, banks may take advantage of improved computer / communication networks like the Structured Financial Messaging

- system (SFMS) and adopt the system of 'value dating' of their clients' accounts.
- Banks should open letters of credit (LCs) and purchase / discount / (iii) negotiate bills under LCs only in respect of genuine commercial and trade transactions of their borrower constituents who have been sanctioned regular credit facilities by the banks. Banks should not, therefore, extend fund-based (including bills financing) or non-fund based facilities like opening of LCs, providing guarantees and acceptances to non-constituent borrower or / and non-constituent member of a consortium / multiple banking arrangement. However, in cases where negotiation of bills drawn under LC is restricted to a particular bank, and the beneficiary of the LC is not a constituent of that bank, the bank concerned may negotiate such an LC, subject to the condition that the proceeds will be remitted to the regular banker of the beneficiary. The prohibition regarding negotiation of unrestricted LCs of non-constituents will continue to be in force. Bank Guarantee (BG) / LC may be issued by scheduled commercial banks to clients of cooperative banks against counter guarantee of the co-operative bank. In such cases, banks may be guided by the provisions of paragraph 2.3.9.2 of the Master Circular. Further, banks must satisfy themselves that the concerned co-operative banks have sound credit appraisal and monitoring systems as well as robust Know Your Customer (KYC) regime. Before issuing BG / LCs to specific constituents of co-operative banks, they must satisfy themselves that KYC has been done properly in these cases.
- (iv) Sometimes, a beneficiary of the LC may want to discount the bills with the LC issuing bank itself. In such cases, banks may discount bills drawn by beneficiary only if the bank has sanctioned regular fundbased credit facilities to the beneficiary. With a view to ensuring that the beneficiary's bank is not deprived of cash flows into its account, the beneficiary should get the bills discounted / negotiated through the bank with whom he is enjoying sanctioned credit facilities.
- (v) Bills purchased / discounted / negotiated under LC (where the payment to the beneficiary is not made 'under reserve') will be treated as an exposure on the LC issuing bank and not on the borrower. All clean negotiations as indicated above will be assigned the risk weight as is normally applicable to inter-bank exposures, for capital adequacy purposes. In the case of negotiations 'under reserve', the exposure

should be treated as on the borrower and risk weight assigned accordingly. However, in cases where the bills discounting/ purchasing/ negotiating bank and LC issuing bank are part of the same bank, i.e. where LC is issued by the Head Office or branch of the same bank, then the exposure should be taken on the third party/ borrower and not on the LC issuing bank.

- (vi) While purchasing / discounting / negotiating bills under LCs or otherwise, banks should establish genuineness of underlying transactions / documents.
- (vii) Banks should ensure that blank LC forms are kept in safe custody as in case of security items like blank cheques, demand drafts etc. and verified / balanced on daily basis. LC forms should be issued to customers under joint signatures of the bank's authorised officials.
- (viii) The practice of drawing bills of exchange claused 'without recourse' and issuing letters of credit bearing the legend 'without recourse' should be discouraged because such notations deprive the negotiating bank of the right of recourse it has against the drawer under the Negotiable Instruments Act. Banks should not, therefore, open LCs and purchase / discount / negotiate bills bearing the 'without recourse' clause. On a review it has been decided that banks may negotiate bills drawn under LCs, on 'with recourse 'or 'without recourse 'basis, as per their discretion and based on their perception about the credit worthiness of the LC issuing bank. However, the restriction on purchase/discount of other bills (the bills drawn otherwise than under LC) on 'without recourse 'basis will continue to be in force.
- (ix) Accommodation bills should not be purchased / discounted / negotiated by banks. The underlying trade transactions should be clearly identified and a proper record thereof maintained at the branches conducting the bills business.
- (x) Banks should be circumspect while discounting bills drawn by front finance companies set up by large industrial groups on other group companies.
- (xi) Bills rediscounts should be restricted to usance bills held by other banks. Banks should not rediscount bills earlier discounted by non-bank financial companies (NBFCs) except in respect of bills arising from sale of light commercial vehicles and two / three wheelers.

- (xii) Banks may exercise their commercial judgment in discounting of bills of the services sector. However, while discounting such bills, banks should ensure that actual services are rendered and accommodation bills are not discounted. Services sector bills should not be eligible for rediscounting. Further, providing finance against discounting of services sector bills may be treated as unsecured advance and, therefore, should be within the norm prescribed by the Board of the bank for unsecured exposure limit.
- (xiii) In order to promote payment discipline which would, to a certain extent, encourage acceptance of bills, all corporates and other constituent borrowers having turnover above threshold level as fixed by the bank's Board of Directors should be mandated to disclose 'aging schedule' of their overdue payables in their periodical returns submitted to banks.
- (xiv) Banks should not enter into Repo transactions using bills discounted / rediscounted as collateral.

# 2.3.11 Advances for purchase of Gold and lending against Gold Bullion/Coins/ Primary gold

- (a) The significant rise in imports of gold in recent years is a cause for concern as direct bank financing for purchase of gold in any form viz. Bullion/primary gold/ jewellery/ gold coin etc. could lead to fuelling of demand for gold. Accordingly, it is advised that with effect from November 19, 2012 no advances should be granted by banks for purchase of gold in any form including primary gold, gold bullion, gold jewellery, gold coins, units of Gold Exchange Traded Funds (ETF) and units of gold Mutual Funds. However, banks can provide finance for genuine working capital requirements of jewellers. The scheme of Gold (Metal) Loan detailed vide our circular DBOD. No. IBS.BC. 1519/ 23.67.001/ 1998-99 dated December 31, 1998 as amended from time to time, will continue to be in force.
- (b) Banks should not grant any advance against bullion/ Primary gold. However, as specially minted gold coins sold by banks may not be in the nature of "bullion" or "primary gold", it was indicated in the mailbox clarification dated April 5, 2011 that there would be no objection to the bank granting loans against these coins. However, as pointed out in the monetary policy statement 2013-14, there is a risk that some of these coins would be weighing much more, thereby circumventing the Reserve Bank's guidelines regarding restriction on grant of advance against gold bullion. Accordingly, it is advised

that while granting advance against the security of specially minted gold coins sold by them, banks should ensure that the weight of the coin(s) does not exceed 50 grams per customer and the amount of loan to any customer against gold ornaments, gold jewellery and gold coins (weighing up to 50 grams) should be within the Board approved limit. Such loans to be granted by the bank, may be covered under the policy framed by the bank's Board, in terms of our circular DBOD.No.BC.138/21.01.023/94 dated November 22, 1994. Further, while granting advances against the gold coins, they may ensure, without fail that the end use of the funds is for approved, non-speculative purposes.

- (c) Further, as units of gold Exchange Traded Funds (ETF) and gold Mutual Funds are backed by bullion/ primary gold, it is clarified that the restriction on grant of loan against 'gold bullion' stipulated as per extant instructions will also be applicable to grant of advance against units of gold ETFs and units of gold Mutual Funds.
- (d) Banks should desist from granting advances to the silver bullion dealers which are likely to be utilised for speculative purposes.

# 2.3.12 Advances against Gold Ornaments & Jewellery

Hallmarking of gold jewellery ensures the quality of gold used in the jewellery as to caratage, fineness and purity. Therefore, banks would find granting of advances against the security of such hallmarked jewellery safer and easier. Preferential treatment of hallmarked jewellery is likely to encourage practice of hallmarking which will be in the long-term interest of consumer, lenders and the industry. Therefore, banks while considering granting advances against jewellery may keep in view the advantages of hallmarked jewellery and decide on the margin and rates of interest thereon.

# 2.3.13 Gold (Metal) Loans

2.3.13.1 Banks nominated to import gold (list of banks as per Annex-4) as per extant instructions may extend Gold (Metal) Loans to domestic jewellery manufacturers, who are not exporters of jewellery, subject to the condition that any gold loan borrowing or other non-funded commitments taken by them for the purpose of providing gold loans to domestic jewellery manufacturers will be taken into account for the purpose of the overall ceiling (presently 50 % of Tier I capital) (c.f. FED Master Circular No.5/2012-13 dated July 2, 2012) in respect of aggregate borrowing for non-export purposes. The Gold Loans extended to exporters of jewellery would continue to be out of the 50% ceiling.

The Gold (Metal) Loans provided by banks will be subject to the following conditions:

- (i) The tenor of the Gold (Metal) Loans, which nominated banks are permitted to extend to domestic jewellery manufacturers who are not exporters of jewellery, may be decided by the nominated banks themselves provided the tenor does not exceed 180 days and the banks' policy with regard to tenor and monitoring of end use of gold loan is documented in the banks' loan policy and strictly adhered to by the banks. The above guidelines will be reviewed in the light of experience gained, and the performance of the banks in regard to monitoring the end-use of gold loans will be an important factor in deciding upon their future requests for annual renewal of authorization to import gold / silver.
- (ii) Interest charged to the borrowers should be linked to the international gold interest rate.
- (iii) The gold borrowings will be subject to normal reserve requirements.
- (iv) The loan will be subject to capital adequacy and other prudential requirements.
- (v) Banks should ensure end-use of gold loans to jewellery manufacturers and adhere to KYC guidelines.
- (vi) Any mismatch arising out of the gold borrowings and lendings should be within the prudential risk limits approved by the nominated bank's Board.
- (vii) The banks should carefully assess the overall risks on granting gold loans and lay down a detailed lending policy with the approval of the Board.
- 2.3.13.2 Presently, nominated banks can extend Gold (Metal) Loans to exporters of jewellery who are customers of other scheduled commercial banks, by accepting stand-by letter of credit or bank guarantee issued by their bankers in favour of the nominated banks subject to authorised banks' own norms for lending and other conditions stipulated by RBI. Banks may also extend the facility to domestic jewellery manufacturers, subject to the following conditions:
  - (i) The stand-by LC / BG shall be extended only on behalf of domestic jewellery manufacturers and shall cover at all times the full value of the quantity

of gold borrowed by these entities. The stand-by LC / BG shall be issued by scheduled commercial banks in favour of a nominated bank (list appended) only and not to any other entity which may otherwise be having permission to import gold.

- (ii) The bank issuing the stand-by LC / BG (only inland letter of credit / bank guarantee) should do so only after carrying out proper credit appraisal. The bank should ensure that adequate margin is available to it at all times consistent with the volatility of the gold prices.
- (iii) The stand-by LC / BG facilities will be denominated in Indian Rupees and not in foreign currency.
- (iv) Stand-by LC / BG issued by the non-nominated banks will be subject to extant capital adequacy and prudential norms.
- (v) The banks issuing stand-by LC / BG should also carefully assess the overall risks on granting these facilities and lay down a detailed lending policy with the approval of their Board.
- 2.3.13.3 The nominated banks may continue to extend Gold (Metal) Loans to jewellery exporters subject to the following conditions:
  - The exposure assumed by the nominated bank extending the Gold (Metal) Loan against the stand-by LC / BG of another bank will be deemed as an exposure on the guaranteeing bank and attract appropriate risk weight as per the extant guidelines.
  - The transaction should be purely on back-to-back basis i.e. the nominated banks should extend Gold (Metal) Loan directly to the customer of a non-nominated bank, against the stand-by LC / BG issued by the latter.
  - Gold (Metal) Loans should not involve any direct or indirect liability of the borrowing entity towards foreign suppliers of gold.
  - The banks may calculate their exposure and compliance with prudential norms daily by converting into Rupee the gold quantity by crossing London AM fixing for Gold / US Dollar rate with the rupeedollar reference rate announced by RBI.

- 2.3.13.4 There will be no change in the existing policy on lending against bullion. Banks should recognise the overall risks in extending Gold (Metal) Loans as also in extending SBLC / BG. Banks should lay down an appropriate risk management / lending policy in this regard and comply with the recommendations of the Ghosh Committee and other internal requirements relating to acceptance of guarantees of other banks to obviate the possibility of frauds in this area.
- 2.3.13.5 Nominated banks are not permitted to enter into any tie up arrangements for retailing of gold / gold coins with any other entity including non-banking financial companies / co-operative banks / non-nominated banks.

### 2.3.14 Loans and advances to Real Estate Sector

While appraising loan proposals involving real estate, banks should ensure that the borrowers have obtained prior permission from government / local governments / other statutory authorities for the project, wherever required. In order that the loan approval process is not hampered on account of this, while the proposals could be sanctioned in normal course, the disbursements should be made only after the borrower has obtained requisite clearances from the government authorities.

# 2.3.15 Loans and advances to Micro and Small Enterprises (MSEs)

MSE units having working capital limits of up to Rupees five crore from the banking system are to be provided working capital finance computed on the basis of 20 percent of their projected annual turnover. The banks should adopt the simplified procedure in respect of all MSE units (new as well as existing).

# 2.3.16 Loan system for delivery of bank credit

(a) In the case of borrowers enjoying working capital credit limits of Rupees ten crore and above from the banking system, the loan component should normally be 80 percent. Banks, however, have the freedom to change the composition of working capital by increasing the cash credit component beyond 20 percent or to increase the 'Loan Component' beyond 80 percent, as the case may be, if they so desire. Banks are expected to appropriately price each of the two components of working capital finance, taking into account the impact of such decisions on their cash and liquidity management.

- (b) In the case of borrowers enjoying working capital credit limit of less than Rupees ten crore, banks may persuade them to go in for the 'Loan System' by offering an incentive in the form of lower rate of interest on the loan component, as compared to the cash credit component. The actual percentage of 'loan component' in these cases may be settled by the bank with its borrower clients.
- (c) In respect of certain business activities, which are cyclical and seasonal in nature or have inherent volatility, the strict application of loan system may create difficulties for the borrowers. Banks may, with the approval of their respective Boards, identify such business activities, which may be exempted from the loan system of delivery.

### 2.3.17 Lending under Consortium Arrangement/Multiple Banking Arrangement

(a) Various regulatory prescriptions regarding conduct of consortium / multiple banking / syndicate arrangements were withdrawn by Reserve Bank of India in October 1996 with a view to introducing flexibility in the credit delivery system and to facilitate smooth flow of credit. However, Central Vigilance Commission, Government of India, in the light of frauds involving consortium / multiple banking arrangements which have taken place recently, has expressed concerns on the working of Consortium Lending and Multiple Banking Arrangements in the banking system. The Commission has attributed the incidence of frauds mainly to the lack of effective sharing of information about the credit history and the conduct of the account of the borrowers among various banks.

The matter has been examined in consultation with the Indian Banks Association who is of the opinion that there is need for improving the sharing / dissemination of information among the banks about the status of the borrowers enjoying credit facilities from more than one bank. Accordingly, in terms of circular DBOD.No.BP.BC.94/08.12.001/2008-09 dated December 8, 2008 the banks are encouraged to strengthen their information back-up about the borrowers enjoying credit facilities from multiple banks as under:

(i) At the time of granting fresh facilities, banks may obtain declaration from the borrowers about the credit facilities already enjoyed by them from other banks in the format prescribed in **Annex 6**. In the case of existing lenders, all the banks may seek a declaration from their existing borrowers availing sanctioned limits of Rupees five crore and above or wherever, it is in their

knowledge that their borrowers are availing credit facilities from other banks, and introduce a system of exchange of information with other banks as indicated above.

- (ii) Subsequently, banks should exchange information about the conduct of the borrowers' accounts with other banks in the format given in **Annex 6** at least at quarterly intervals.
- (iii) Obtain regular certification by a professional, preferably a Company Secretary, Chartered Accountant or Cost Accountant, regarding compliance of various statutory prescriptions that are in vogue, as per specimen given in **Annex 6.**
- (iv) Make greater use of credit reports available from a credit information company which has obtained Certificate or Registration from RBI and of which the bank is a member.
- (v) The banks should incorporate suitable clauses in the loan agreements in future (at the time of next renewal in the case of existing facilities) regarding exchange of credit information so as to address confidentiality issues.
- (b) In terms of our extant instructions on 'Lending under Consortium Arrangement / Multiple Banking Arrangements' banks were advised to strengthen their information back-up about the borrowers enjoying credit facilities from multiple banks by obtaining declaration from the borrowers about the credit facilities already enjoyed by them from other banks. Banks were also advised to exchange information about the conduct of borrowers' accounts with other banks in the specified format at least at quarterly intervals. The format specified in the circular was finalised in consultation with Indian Banks' Association. Banks were further advised on 'Lending under Consortium Arrangement / Multiple Banking Arrangements', that the information exchange should also, inter alia, cover information relating to borrowers' derivative transactions and unhedged foreign currency exposures. In terms of circular DBOD.BP.BC.No.62/ 21.04.103/ 2012-13 dated November 21, 2012, banks are advised to strictly adhere to the instructions regarding sharing of information relating to credit, derivatives and unhedged foreign currency exposures among themselves and put in place an effective mechanism for information sharing by end-December 2012. Any sanction of fresh loans / ad hoc loans / renewal of loans to new / existing borrowers with effect from January 1, 2013 should be done only after obtaining / sharing necessary information. Non-adherence to the above instructions by banks

would be viewed seriously by the Reserve Bank and they would be liable to action, including imposition of penalty, wherever considered appropriate.

# 2.3.18 Working Capital Finance to Information

# Technology and Software Industry

Following the recommendations of the "National Task Force on Information Technology and Software development", Reserve Bank has framed guidelines for extending working capital to the said industry. Banks are however free to modify the guidelines based on their own experience without reference to the Reserve Bank of India to achieve the purpose of the guidelines in letter and spirit. The salient features of these guidelines are set forth below:

- (i) Banks may consider sanction of working capital limits based on the track record of the promoters group affiliation, composition of the management team and their work experience as well as the infrastructure.
- (ii) In the case of the borrowers with working capital limits of up to Rs 2 crore, assessment may be made at 20 percent of the projected turnover. However, in other cases, the banks may consider assessment of MPBF on the basis of the monthly cash budget system. For the borrowers enjoying working capital limits of Rs 10 crore and above from the banking system the guidelines regarding the loan system would be applicable.
- (iii) Banks can stipulate reasonable amount as promoters' contribution towards margin.
- (iv) Banks may obtain collateral security wherever available. First/ second charge on current assets, if available, may be obtained.
- (v) The rate of interest as prescribed for general category of borrowers may be levied. Concessional rate of interest as applicable to preshipment/post-shipment credit may be levied.
- (vi) Banks may evolve tailor-made follow up system for such advances. The banks could obtain quarterly statements of cash flows to monitor the operations. In case the sanction was not made on the basis of the cash budgets, they can devise a reporting system, as they deem fit.

# 2.3.19 Guidelines for bank finance for PSU disinvestments of Government of India

2.3.19.1 In terms of RBI circular DBOD No. Dir. BC .90/13.07.05/98 dated August 28, 1998, banks have been advised that the promoters' contribution towards the equity capital of a company should come from their own resources and the bank should not normally grant advances to take up shares of other companies. Banks were also advised to ensure that advances against shares

were not used to enable the borrower to acquire or retain a controlling interest in the company/companies or to facilitate or retain inter-corporate investment. It is clarified that the aforesaid instructions of the 1998 circular would not apply in the case of bank finance to the successful bidders under the PSU disinvestment programme of the Government, subject to the following:

- Banks' proposals for financing the successful bidders in the PSU disinvestment programme should be approved by their Board of Directors.
- Bank finance should be for acquisition of shares of PSU under a
  disinvestment programme approved by Government of India, including
  the secondary stage mandatory open offer, wherever applicable and
  not for subsequent acquisition of the PSU shares. Bank finance should
  be made available only for prospective disinvestments by Government
  of India.
- The companies, including the promoters, to which bank finance is to be extended should have adequate net worth and an excellent track record of servicing loans availed from the banking system.
- The amount of bank finance thus provided should be reasonable with reference to the banks' size, its net worth and business and risk profile.
- 2.3.19.2 In case the advances against the PSU disinvestment is secured by the shares of the disinvested PSUs or any other shares, banks should follow RBI's extant guidelines on capital market exposures on margin, ceiling on overall exposure to the capital market, risk management and internal control systems, surveillance and monitoring by the Audit Committee of the Board, valuation and disclosure, etc. In this regard, banks may be guided by the Master Circular on Exposure Norms dated July 1, 2013.

#### 2.3.19.3 Stipulation of lock-in period for shares

- i) Banks should, while deciding to extend finance to the borrowers who participate in the PSU disinvestment programme, advise such borrowers to execute an agreement whereby they undertake to:
  - (a) Produce the letter of waiver by the Government for disposal of shares acquired under PSU disinvestment programme during the lock-in period, or
  - (b) Include a specific provision in the documentation with the Government permitting the pledgee to liquidate the shares

- during the lock-in period, in case of shortfall in margin requirement or default by the borrower.
- (ii) Banks may extend finance to the successful bidders even though the shares of the disinvested company acquired/ to be acquired by the successful bidder are subjected to a lock-in period/ other such restrictions which affect their liquidity, subject to fulfillment of following conditions:
  - (a) The documentation between the Government of India and the successful bidder should contain a specific provision permitting the pledgee to liquidate the shares even during lock-in period that may be prescribed in respect of such disinvestments, in case of shortfall in margin requirements or default by the borrower.
  - (b) If the documentation does not contain such a specific provision, the borrower (successful bidder) should obtain waiver from the Government for disposal of shares acquired under PSU disinvestment programme during the lock-in period.
- 2.3.19.4 As per the terms and conditions of the PSU disinvestments by the Government of India, the pledgee bank will not be allowed to invoke the pledge during the first year of the lock-in period. During the second and third year of the lock-in period, in case of inability of the borrower to restore the margin prescribed for the purpose by way of additional security or non-performance of the payment obligations as per the repayment schedule agreed upon between the bank and the borrower, the bank would have the right to invoke the pledge. The pledgee bank's right to invoke the pledge during the second and third years of the lock-in period, would be subject to the terms and conditions of the documentation between Government and the successful bidder, which might also cast certain responsibilities on the pledgee banks.
- 2.3.19.5 It is clarified that the concerned bank must make a proper appraisal and exercise due caution about creditworthiness of the borrower and the financial viability of the proposal. The bank must also satisfy itself that the proposed documentation, relating to the disposal of shares pledged with the bank, are fully acceptable to the bank and do not involve unacceptable risks on the part of the bank.

- 2.3.19.6 In terms of IECD Circular No. 10/ 08.12.01/ 2000- 2001 dated 8 January 2001, banks are precluded from financing investments of NBFCs in other companies and inter-corporate loans / deposits to/ in other companies. The position has been reviewed and banks are advised that SPVs which comply with the following conditions would not be treated as investment companies and therefore would not be considered as NBFCs:
  - a. They function as holding companies, special purpose vehicles, etc. with not less than 90 per cent of their total assets as investment in securities held for the purpose of holding ownership stake.
  - b. They do not trade in these securities except for block sale.
  - c. They do not undertake any other financial activities, and
  - d. They do not hold/accept public deposits
- 2.3.19.7 SPVs, which satisfy the above conditions, would be eligible for bank finance for PSU disinvestments of Government of India.
- 2.3.19.8 In this context, it may be mentioned that Government of India, Ministry of Finance (DEA), Investment Division, vide its Press Note dated July 8, 2002, on guidelines for Euro issues, has permitted an Indian company utilizing ADR/GDR/ECB proceeds for financing disinvestment programme of the Government of India, including the subsequent open offer. Banks may, therefore, take into account proceeds from such ADR/GDR/ECB issues, for extending bank finance to successful bidders of the PSU disinvestment programme.

# 2.3.20 Grant of Loans for acquisition of Kisan Vikas Patras (KVPs)

(i) Certain instances have come to notice where banks have sanctioned loans to individuals (mostly High Networth Individuals-HNIs) for acquisition of Kisan Vikas Patras (KVPs). The HNIs were first required to bring in 10% of the total face value of the proposed investment in the KVPs as margin and the remaining 90% of the investment was treated as loan and funded by the bank for acquisition of the KVPs. Once the KVPs were acquired in the borrower's name, the same were pledged thereafter to the bank.

(ii) The sanction of loans as described above is not in conformity with the objectives of small savings schemes. The basic objective of small savings schemes is to provide a secure avenue of savings for small savers and promote savings, as well as to inculcate the habit of thrift among the people. The grant of loans for acquiring/investing in KVPs does not promote fresh savings and, rather, channelises the existing savings in the form of bank deposits to small savings instruments and thereby defeats the very purpose of such schemes. Banks should, therefore, ensure that no loans are sanctioned for acquisition of/investing in Small Savings Instruments including Kisan Vikas Patras.

# 2.3.21 7% Savings Bonds 2002, 6.5% Savings Bonds 2003 (Non-taxable) & 8% Savings (Taxable ) Bonds 2003-Collateral facility

It has been decided by the Government of India to allow pledge or hypothecation or lien of the bonds issued under the captioned schemes as collateral for obtaining loans from scheduled banks. Accordingly, the holders of the said bonds will be entitled to create pledge or hypothecation or lien in favour of scheduled banks in accordance with section 28 of the Government Securities Act, 2006 (the G S Act) and regulations 21 and 22 of the Government Securities Regulations, 2007 (the G S Regulations). A copy each of the amending notification numbers No. F.4(13)-W & M/2002 dated August 19, 2008 for 7% Savings Bonds, 2002, No. F.4(9)-W & M/2003 dated August 19, 2008 for 6.5% Savings Bonds, 2003 (Non-taxable), and No. F.4(10)-W & M/2003 dated August 19, 2008 for 8% Savings (Taxable) Bonds, 2003 issued by the Government of India is enclosed with RBI circular DBOD. No. <u>Dir.BC.66/13.03.00/2008-09 dated October 24, 2008</u>. In view of the above amendments, banks are advised to facilitate extension of collateral facility through pledge or hypothecation or lien as per the procedure laid down in Section 28 of the GS Act and Regulations 21 and 22 of the GS Regulations. Relevant extracts of the Act / Regulations along with the forms and the relative press release issued by the Government of India are also enclosed in the above circular for ready reference. It may be noted that collateral facility is available only for the loans extended to the holders of the bonds and, as such, the facility is not available in respect of the loans extended to third parties.

# 2.3.22 Guidelines on Settlement of Non Performing Assets-Obtaining Consent Decree from Court

The Debt Recovery Tribunal, Ernakulam has observed in a case that although the bank and the defendant borrowers had reached a settlement under the compromise Settlement Scheme, the bank had not only failed to obtain the consent decree from the DRT, but had also suppressed from the DRT the fact of settlement for more than two and half years thereby violating the aforesaid RBI guidelines and causing the Tribunal to unnecessarily waste its valuable time. Banks are, therefore, advised to invariably ensure that once a case is filed before a Court / DRT / BIFR, any settlement arrived at with the borrower is subject to obtaining a consent decree from the Court / DRT / BIFR concerned.

# 2.3.23 Project Finance Portfolio of Banks

- 2.3.23.1 At the time of financing projects banks generally adopt one of the following methodologies for determining the level of promoters' equity:
  - 1) Promoters bring their entire contribution upfront before the bank starts disbursing its commitment.
  - 2) Promoters bring certain percentage of their equity (40% 50%) upfront and balance is brought in stages.
  - 3) Promoters agree, ab initio, that they will bring in equity funds proportionately as the banks finance the debt portion.
- 2.3.23.2 While it is appreciated that such decisions are to be taken by the boards of the respective banks, it has been observed that the last method has greater equity funding risk. In order to contain this risk, banks are advised in their own interest to have a clear policy regarding the Debt Equity Ratio (DER) and to ensure that the infusion of equity/fund by promoters should be such that the stipulated level of DER is maintained at all times. Further they may adopt funding sequences so that possibility of equity funding by banks is obviated.

#### 2.3.24 Bridge Loans against receivables from Government

Banks should not extend bridge loans against amounts receivable from Central/State Governments by way of subsidies, refunds, reimbursements, capital contributions, etc. The following exemptions are, however, made:

a) Banks may continue to finance subsidy receivable under the normal Retention Price Scheme (RPS) for periods upto 60 days in case of fertilizer industry. It is clarified that the facility is being allowed as a purely temporary measure and

the fertilizer companies should strengthen their financial position gradually so that they do not depend on the banks for finance against subsidy. No other subsidy receivables such as, those in respect of claims raised by units on the basis of expected revision in retention price because of escalation in costs of inputs and in respect of freight, etc., should be financed by the banks.

b) Banks may continue to grant finance against receivables from Government by exporters (viz. Duty Draw Back and IPRS) to the extent covered by the existing instructions.

# 2.4 Transfer of borrowal accounts from one bank to another

Of late RBI has been receiving references / complaints that critical information on the health of the borrowal accounts being taken over is not being shared by the transferor bank with the transferee bank, resulting in inadequate due diligence at the time of taking over of accounts. Therefore, banks are advised that:

- a) Banks should put in place a Board approved policy with regard to takeover of accounts from another bank. The policy may include norms relating to the nature of the accounts that may be taken over, authority levels for sanction of takeover, reporting of takeover to higher authorities, monitoring mechanism of taken over accounts, credit audit of taken over accounts, examination of staff accountability especially in case of quick mortality of such cases after takeover, periodic review of taken over accounts at Board / Board Committee level, Top Management level, etc.
- b) In addition, before taking over an account, the transferee bank should obtain necessary credit information from the transferor bank as per the format prescribed in Annex II of RBI <u>circular DBOD.No.BP.BC.94/ 08.12.001/2008-09 dated December 8, 2008</u> on "Lending under Consortium Arrangement / Multiple Banking Arrangements". This would enable the transferee bank to be fully aware of the irregularities, if any, existing in the borrower's account(s) with the transferor bank. The transferor bank, on receipt of a request from the transferee bank, should share necessary credit information as per the prescribed format at the earliest.

#### 2.5 Guidelines on Fair Practices Code for Lenders

2.5.1. On the basis of the recommendations of the Working Group on Lenders' Liability Laws constituted by the Government of India, the feasibility of introducing the Fair Practices Code for Lenders was examined in consultation

with Government, select banks and financial institutions. The guidelines have since been finalised and banks/ all India Financial Institutions are advised to adopt the following broad guidelines and frame the Fair Practices Code duly approved by their Board of Directors.

#### 2.5.2 Guidelines

- (i) Applications for loans and their processing
  - (a) Loan application forms in respect of all categories of loans irrespective of the amount of loan sought by the borrower should be comprehensive. With a view to bringing in fairness and transparency, banks are advised that they must transparently disclose to the borrower all information about fees / charges payable for processing the loan application, the amount of fees refundable if loan amount is not sanctioned / disbursed, pre-payment options and charges, if any, penalty for delayed repayments if any, conversion charges for switching loan from fixed to floating rates or vice versa, existence of any interest reset clause and any other matter which affects the interest of the borrower. Such information should also be displayed on the website of the banks for all categories of loan products.

It has come to our notice that some banks levy, in addition to a processing fee, certain charges which are not initially disclosed to the borrower. It may be mentioned that levying such charges subsequently without disclosing the same to the borrower is an unfair practice.

Banks/FIs should ensure that all information relating to charges/fees for processing are invariably disclosed in the loan application forms. Further, the banks must inform 'all-in-cost' to the customer to enable him to compare the rates charges with other sources of finance. It should also be ensured that such charges / fees are non-discriminatory.

(b) Banks and financial institutions should devise a system of giving acknowledgement for receipt of all loan applications. Time frame within which loan applications up to Rupees two lakhs will be disposed of should also be indicated in acknowledgement of such applications.

- (c) Banks / financial institutions should verify the loan applications within a reasonable period of time. If additional details / documents are required, they should intimate the borrowers immediately.
- (d) In case of all categories of loans irrespective of any threshold limits, including credit card applications, the lenders should convey in writing, the main reason/reasons which, in the opinion of the bank after due consideration, have led to rejection of the loan applications within stipulated time.

# (ii) Loan appraisal and terms/conditions

- a) Lenders should ensure that there is proper assessment of credit application by borrowers. They should not use margin and security stipulation as a substitute for due diligence on credit worthiness of the borrower.
- b) The lender should convey to the borrower the credit limit along with the terms and conditions thereof and keep the borrower's acceptance of these terms and conditions given with his full knowledge on record.
- c) Terms and conditions and other caveats governing credit facilities given by banks/ financial institutions arrived at after negotiation by lending institution and the borrower should be reduced in writing and duly certified by the authorised official. A copy of the loan agreement along with a copy each of all enclosures quoted in the loan agreement should be furnished to the borrower. It is reiterated that banks should invariably furnish a copy of the loan agreement along with a copy each of all enclosures quoted in the loan agreement to all the borrowers at the time of sanction / disbursement of loans.
- d) As far as possible, the loan agreement should clearly stipulate credit facilities that are solely at the discretion of lenders. These may include approval or disallowance of facilities, such as, drawings beyond the sanctioned limits, honouring cheques issued for the purpose other than specifically agreed to in the credit sanction, and disallowing drawing on a borrowal account on its classification as a non-performing asset or on account of non-compliance with the terms of sanction. It may also be specifically stated that the lender does not have an obligation to meet

further requirements of the borrowers on account of growth in business etc. without proper review of credit limits.

e) In the case of lending under consortium arrangement, the participating lenders should evolve procedures to complete appraisal of proposals in the time bound manner to the extent feasible, and communicate their decisions on financing or otherwise within a reasonable time.

# (iii) Disbursement of loans including changes in terms and conditions

Lenders should ensure timely disbursement of loans sanctioned in conformity with the terms and conditions governing such sanction. Lenders should give notice of any change in the terms and conditions including interest rates, service charges etc. Lenders should also ensure that changes in interest rates and charges are effected only prospectively.

## (iv) Post disbursement supervision

- a) Post disbursement supervision by lenders, particularly in respect of loans up to Rupees two lakh, should be constructive with a view to taking care of any" lender-related" genuine difficulty that the borrower may face.
- b) Before taking a decision to recall / accelerate payment or performance under the agreement or seeking additional securities, lenders should give notice to borrowers, as specified in the loan agreement or a reasonable period, if no such condition exits in the loan agreement.
- c) Lenders should release all securities on receiving payment of loan or realisation of loan subject to any legitimate right or lien for any other claim lenders may have against borrowers. If such right of set off is to be exercised, borrowers shall be given notice about the same with full particulars about the remaining claims and the documents under which lenders are entitled to retain the securities till the relevant claim is settled/paid.

#### (v) General

a) Lenders should restrain from interference in the affairs of the borrowers except for what is provided in the terms and conditions of the loan

- sanction documents (unless new information, not earlier disclosed by the borrower, has come to the notice of the lender).
- b) Lenders must not discriminate on grounds of sex, caste and religion in the matter of lending. However, this does not preclude lenders from participating in credit-linked schemes framed for weaker sections of the society.
- c) In the matter of recovery of loans, the lenders should not resort to undue harassment viz. persistently bothering the borrowers at odd hours, use of muscle power for recovery of loans, etc.
- d) In case of receipt of request for transfer of borrowal account, either from the borrower or from a bank/financial institution, which proposes to take- over the account, the consent or otherwise i.e, objection of the lender, if any, should be conveyed within 21 days from the date of receipt of request.
- 2.5.3. Fair Practices Code based on the guidelines outlined in the paragraph 2.5.2 above should be put in place in respect of all lending. Banks and financial institutions will have the freedom of drafting the Fair Practices Code, enhancing the scope of the guidelines but in no way sacrificing the spirit underlying the above guidelines. For this purpose, the Boards of banks and financial institutions should lay down a clear policy.
- 2.5.4 The Board of Directors should also lay down the appropriate grievance redressal mechanism within the organization to resolve disputes arising in this regard. Such a mechanism should ensure that all disputes arising out of the decisions of lending institutions' functionaries are heard and disposed of at least at the next higher level. The Board of Directors should also provide for periodical review of the compliance of the Fair Practices Code and the functioning of the grievances redressal mechanism at various levels of controlling offices. A consolidated report of such reviews may be submitted to the Board at regular intervals, as may be prescribed by it.
- 2.5.5 The adoption of the Code, printing of necessary loan application forms and circulation thereof among the branches and controlling offices should also be duly completed. The Fair Practices Code, which may be adopted by banks

and financial institutions, should also be put on their website and given wide publicity. A copy may also be forwarded to the Reserve Bank of India.

# 2.6 Guidelines on Recovery Agents engaged by banks

- 2.6.1 In view of the rise in the number of disputes and litigations against banks for engaging recovery agents in the recent past, it is felt that the adverse publicity would result in serious reputational risk for the banking sector as a whole. A need has therefore arisen to review the policy, practice, and procedure involved in the engagement of recovery agents by banks in India. In this backdrop, Reserve Bank issued draft guidelines which were placed on the web-site for comments of all concerned. Based on the feedback received from a wide spectrum of banks / individuals / organizations, the draft guidelines have been suitably revised and the final guidelines are issued vide our circular DBOD.No.Leg.BC.75/09.07.005/2007-08 dated April 24, 2008.
- 2.6.2 Banks are advised to take into account the following specific considerations while engaging recovery agents:
  - (i) 'Agent' in these guidelines would include agencies engaged by the bank and the agents/ employees of the concerned agencies.
  - (ii) Banks should have a due diligence process in place for engagement of recovery agents, which should be so structured to cover, among others, individuals involved in the recovery process. The due diligence process should generally conform to the guidelines issued by RBI on outsourcing of financial services vide circular DBOD.No.BP.40/ 21.04.158/ 2006-07 dated November 3, 2006. Further, banks should ensure that the agents engaged by them in the recovery process carry out verification of the antecedents of their employees, which may include pre-employment police verification, as a matter of abundant caution. Banks may decide the periodicity at which reverification of antecedents should be resorted to.
  - (iii) To ensure due notice and appropriate authorization, banks should inform the borrower the details of recovery agency firms / companies while forwarding default cases to the recovery agency. Further, since in some of the cases, the borrower might not have received the details about the recovery agency due to refusal / non-availability / avoidance and to ensure identification, it would be appropriate if the agent also carries a copy of the notice and the authorization letter from the bank along with the identity card issued to him by the bank or the agency firm / company. Further, where the

recovery agency is changed by the bank during the recovery process, in addition to the bank notifying the borrower of the change, the new agent should carry the notice and the authorization letter along with his identity card.

- (iv) The notice and the authorization letter should, among other details, also include the telephone numbers of the relevant recovery agency. Banks should ensure that there is a tape recording of the content / text of the calls made by recovery agents to the customers, and vice-versa. Banks may take reasonable precaution such as intimating the customer that the conversation is being recorded, etc.
- (v) The up to date details of the recovery agency firms / companies engaged by banks may also be posted on the bank's website.
- (vi) Where a grievance/ complaint has been lodged, banks should not forward cases to recovery agencies till they have finally disposed of any grievance / complaint lodged by the concerned borrower. However, where the bank is convinced, with appropriate proof, that the borrower is continuously making frivolous / vexatious complaints, it may continue with the recovery proceedings through the Recovery Agents even if a grievance / complaint is pending with them. In cases where the subject matter of the borrower's dues might be *sub judice*, banks should exercise utmost caution, as appropriate, in referring the matter to the recovery agencies, depending on the circumstances.
- (vii) Each bank should have a mechanism whereby the borrowers' grievances with regard to the recovery process can be addressed. The details of the mechanism should also be furnished to the borrower while advising the details of the recovery agency as at item (iii) above.

#### **Incentives to Recovery Agents**

(viii) It is understood that some banks set very stiff recovery targets or offer high incentives to recovery agents. These have, in turn, induced the recovery agents to use intimidatory and questionable methods for recovery of dues. Banks are, therefore, advised to ensure that the contracts with the recovery agents do not induce adoption of uncivilized, unlawful and questionable behaviour or recovery process.

## Methods followed by Recovery Agents

(ix) A reference is invited to (a) <u>Circular DBOD.Leg.No.BC.104/ 09.07.007/2002-03 dated May 5, 2003</u> regarding Guidelines on Fair Practices Code for Lenders (b) <u>Circular DBOD.No.BP. 40/ 21.04.158/ 2006-07 dated November 3, 2006</u> regarding outsourcing of financial services and (c) <u>Master Circular DBOD.FSD.BC.17/ 24.01.011/2007-08 dated July 2, 2007</u> on Credit Card Operations. Further, a reference is also invited to paragraph 6 of the "Code of Bank's Commitment to Customers" (BCSBI Code) pertaining to collection of dues. Banks are advised to strictly adhere to the guidelines / code mentioned above during the loan recovery process.

## **Training for Recovery Agents**

- (x) In terms of Para 5.7.1 of our Circular DBOD.NO.BP. 40/ 21.04.158/ 2006-07 dated November 3, 2006 on guidelines on managing risks and code of conduct in outsourcing of financial services by banks, banks were advised that they should ensure that, among others, the recovery agents are properly trained to handle with care and sensitivity, their responsibilities, in particular aspects like hours of calling, privacy of customer information etc.
- (xi) Reserve Bank has requested the Indian Banks' Association to formulate, in consultation with Indian Institute of Banking and Finance (IIBF), a certificate course for Direct Recovery Agents with minimum 100 hours of training. Once the above course is introduced by IIBF, banks should ensure that over a period of one year all their Recovery Agents undergo the above training and obtain the certificate from the above institute. Further, the service providers engaged by banks should also employ only such personnel who have undergone the above training and obtained the certificate from the IIBF. Keeping in view the fact that a large number of agents throughout the country may have to be trained, other institutes/ bank's own training colleges may provide the training to the recovery agents by having a tie-up arrangement with Indian Institute of Banking and Finance so that there is uniformity in the standards of training. However, every agent will have to pass the examination conducted by IIBF all over India.

# Taking possession of property mortgaged / hypothecated to banks

(xii) In a recent case which came up before the Honourable Supreme Court, the Honourable Court observed that we are governed by rule of law in the country and the recovery of loans or seizure of vehicles could be done only through legal means. In this connection it may be mentioned that the Securitisation and Reconstruction of Financial Assets and Enforcement of Security Interest Act, 2002 (SARFAESI Act) and the Security Interest

(Enforcement) Rules, 2002 framed thereunder have laid down well defined procedures not only for enforcing security interest but also for auctioning the movable and immovable property after enforcing the security interest. It is, therefore, desirable that banks rely only on legal remedies available under the relevant statutes while enforcing security interest without intervention of the Courts.

(xiii) Where banks have incorporated a re-possession clause in the contract with the borrower and rely on such re-possession clause for enforcing their rights, they should ensure that the re-possession clause is legally valid, complies with the provisions of the Indian Contract Act in letter and spirit, and ensure that such repossession clause is clearly brought to the notice of the borrower at the time of execution of the contract. The terms and conditions of the contract should be strictly in terms of the Recovery Policy and should contain provisions regarding (a) notice period before taking possession (b) circumstances under which the notice period can be waived (c) the procedure for taking possession of the security (d) a provision regarding final chance to be given to the borrower for repayment of loan before the sale / auction of the property (e) the procedure for giving repossession to the borrower and (f) the procedure for sale / auction of the property.

#### **Use of forum of Lok Adalats**

(xiv) The Honourable Supreme Court also observed that loans, personal loans, credit card loans and housing loans with less than Rupees ten lakh can be referred to Lok Adalats. In this connection, banks' attention is invited to Circular DBOD.No.Leg.BC.21/09.06.002/ 2004-05 dated August 3, 2004 wherein they were advised to use the forum of Lok Adalats organized by Civil Courts for recovery of loans. Banks are encouraged to use the forum of Lok Adalats for recovery of personal loans, credit card loans or housing loans with less than Rupees ten lakh as suggested by the Honourable Supreme Court.

#### **Utilisation of credit counsellors**

(xv) Banks are encouraged to have in place an appropriate mechanism to utilise the services of the credit counsellors for providing suitable counselling to the borrowers where it becomes aware that the case of a particular borrower deserves sympathetic consideration.

#### 2.6.3 Complaints against the bank / its recovery agents

Banks, as principals, are responsible for the actions of their agents. Hence, they should ensure that their agents engaged for recovery of their dues

should strictly adhere to the above guidelines and instructions, including the BCSBI Code, while engaged in the process of recovery of dues.

- 2.6.4 Complaints received by Reserve Bank regarding violation of the above guidelines and adoption of abusive practices followed by banks' recovery agents would be viewed seriously. Reserve Bank may consider imposing a ban on a bank from engaging recovery agents in a particular area, either jurisdictional or functional, for a limited period. In case of persistent breach of above guidelines, Reserve Bank may consider extending the period of ban or the area of ban. Similar supervisory action could be attracted when the High Courts or the Supreme Court pass strictures or impose penalties against any bank or its Directors/ Officers/ agents with regard to policy, practice and procedure related to the recovery process.
- 2.6.5 It is expected that banks would, in the normal course ensure that their employees also adhere to the above guidelines during the loan recovery process.

#### 2.6.6 **Periodical Review**

Banks engaging recovery agents are advised to undertake a periodical review of the mechanism to learn from experience, to effect improvements, and to bring to the notice of the Reserve Bank of India suggestions for improvement in the guidelines.

# **ANNEX 1**

# List of Controlled Substances (paragraph 2.2.3.1)

Group	Substance	Ozone Depleting Potential *		
Group I				
CFCI <sub>3</sub>	(CFC-11)	1.0		
CF <sub>2</sub> Cl <sub>2</sub>	(CFC-12)	1.0		
C <sub>2</sub> F <sub>3</sub> Cl <sub>3</sub>	(CFC-113)	0.8		
C <sub>2</sub> F <sub>4</sub> Cl <sub>2</sub>	(CFC-114)	1.0		
CI	(CFC-115)	0.6		
Group II				
CF <sub>2</sub> BrCl	(halon-1211)	3.0		
CF₃Br	(halon-1301)	10.0		
C <sub>2</sub> F <sub>4</sub> Br <sub>2</sub>	(halon-2402)	6.0		

<sup>\*</sup> These ozone depleting potentials are estimated based on existing knowledge and will be reviewed and revised periodically.

# List of Controlled Substances (paragraph 2.2.3.1)

Group	Substance	Ozone Depleting Potential		
Group I				
CF <sub>3</sub> CI	(CFC-13)	1.0		
CF <sub>2</sub> CI <sub>5</sub>	(CFC-111)	1.0		
C <sub>2</sub> F <sub>2</sub> Cl <sub>4</sub>	(CFC-112)	1.0		
C <sub>2</sub> FCl <sub>7</sub>	(CFC-211)	1.0		
C <sub>2</sub> F <sub>2</sub> Cl6	(CFC-212)	1.0		
C <sub>3</sub> F <sub>3</sub> Cl <sub>5</sub>	(CFC-213)	1.0		
C <sub>3</sub> F <sub>4</sub> Cl <sub>4</sub>	(CFC-214)	1.0		
C <sub>3</sub> F <sub>5</sub> Cl <sub>3</sub>	(CFC-215)	1.0		
C <sub>3</sub> F <sub>6</sub> Cl <sub>2</sub>	(CFC-216)	1.0		
C <sub>3</sub> F <sub>7</sub> CI	(CFC-217)	1.0		
Group II				
CCI <sub>4</sub>	Carbon Tetrachloride	1.1		
Group III				
C <sub>2</sub> H <sub>3</sub> Cl <sub>3</sub> *	1,1,1 - trichloroethane (methyl chloroform)	0.1		
* This formula does not refer to 1,1,2 - trichloroethane.				

# Selective Credit Control Other Operational Stipulations

# [paragraph 2.2.4.4 (iv)]

- Banks should not allow the customers dealing in Selective Credit Control
  commodities any credit facilities which would directly or indirectly defeat the
  purpose of the directive. Advances against book debts/receivables and
  collateral securities like LIC policies, shares and stocks and real estate should
  not be considered in favour of such borrowers.
- 2. Although advances against security of or by way of purchase of demand documentary bills drawn in connection with the movement of the Selective Credit Control commodities are exempted, the bank should ensure that the bills offered have arisen out of actual movement of goods by verifying the relative invoices as also the receipts issued by transport operators, etc.
- 3. Usance bills arising out of sale of Selective Credit Control commodities should not be discounted except to the extent specifically permitted in the directives issued.
- 4. Clean Telegraphic Transfer Purchase facility may be allowed to a reasonable extent on certain conditions specified in the directives.
- 5. Priority sector advances are also covered by/under Selective Credit Control directives.
- 6. Where credit limits have been sanctioned against the security of more than one commodity and/or any other type of security, the credit limits against each commodity should be segregated and the restrictions contained in the directives made applicable to each of such segregated limit.
- 7. Banks are free to determine the rate of interest in respect of advances covered under Selective Credit Control directives.
- 8. Banks could grant loans to borrowers dealing in Selective Credit Control commodities, provided the term loans are used for the purpose of acquiring block assets like plant & machinery and normal appraisal and other criteria are followed by the banks.
- 9. Reserve Bank of India authorises limits to the Food Corporation of India and State Governments for procurement of foodgrains; at prices fixed by the Government of India, for the Central Pool and for the distribution of the same under the Public Distribution System (PDS). As the limits are authorised without margin, credit cannot be drawn against credit sales, book debts, Government subsidies, etc.
- 10. Banks should refer to the directives on Selective Credit Control measures issued by RBI from time to time.

# List of banks nominated to import Gold (paragraph 2.3.13.1)

SI. No.	Name of the Bank
1	Allahabad Bank
2	Andhra Bank
3	Axis Bank Ltd.
4	Bank of Baroda
5	Bank of India
6	Bank of Maharashtra
7	Bank of Nova Scotia
8	Canara Bank
9	Central Bank of India
10	City Union Bank Ltd.
11	Corporation Bank
12	Dena Bank
13	Dhanlaxmi Bank Ltd.
14	Federal Bank Ltd.
15	HDFC Bank Ltd.
16	ICICI Bank Ltd.
17	Indian Bank
18	Indian Overseas Bank
19	IndusInd Bank Ltd
20	ING Vysya Bank Ltd.
21	Karur Vysya Bank Ltd.
22	Kotak Mahindra Bank Ltd.
23	Oriental Bank of Commerce
24	Punjab and Sind Bank
25	Punjab National Bank
26	South Indian Bank Ltd.
27	Standard Chartered Bank
28	State Bank of Bikaner and Jaipur
29	State Bank of Hyderabad
30	State Bank of India
31	State Bank of Mysore
32	State Bank of Patiala
33	State Bank of Travancore
34	Syndicate Bank
35	Union Bank of India
36	Yes Bank Ltd.

#### **FAQs**

# Issues and Clarifications with regard to Applicability of Section 20 of Banking Regulation Act, 1949

(paragraph 2.1.2.4)

#### Query

Can a foreign bank sanction loan or advance to firms and companies in India when one of the Directors, whether a foreign or an Indian national, on the foreign bank's Board of Directors abroad has an interest in said firms or companies in India or are on the Board of such companies?

# Response

It is clarified that the sanction or grant of credit facilities to Companies in India by foreign banks having branches in India should be in compliance with the spirit of Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949. Accordingly, a foreign bank branch in India should not lend to a firm / company in India, if a director in the foreign bank's Board abroad has (i) an interest in the firm / company or (ii) if the company is a subsidiary of any Indian / foreign parent in which the director is interested.

It may be noted that as per Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949, a director would be considered to have interest in a company if he is a director / managing agent / manager / employee or guarantor in the concerned company and would be considered to have interest in a firm if he is a partner / manager / employee or guarantor in the concerned firm.

#### Query

To whom Sec 20 (1) (b) of the B. R. Act, 1949 will not apply.

#### Response

Section 20 (1) (b) of the B. R. Act, 1949 will not apply to

- a) subsidiary of the banking company, or
- b) a company registered under Section 25 of the Companies Act, 1956, or
- c) a Government company.

#### Query

Whether the provisions of Section 20 is applicable to Subsidiary Companies / Holding Companies ?

#### Response

In case a banking company is granting any loan or advance to a subsidiary of the holding company, the provisions of Section 20 would be attracted if any of the directors of the banking company is a director of the holding company, irrespective of whether any of the directors of the banking company is a director of the subsidiary or not.

# Query

Whether the provisions of Section 20 would apply to advances granted / Commitments made prior to appointment of the common director?

### Response

The provisions of Section 20(1)(b)(iii) of the B R Act, 1949 are not attracted in case of advances granted or commitment made by the bank to a company prior to appointment of the Director of the company on the Board of the bank.

### Query

Whether the provisions of the Section 20 would apply if the loan is renewed / loan limits have been enhanced after the Director of the Company is taken on the Board of the bank?

# Response

The bank is precluded from renewing the loan / limit after its expiry or enhancing the limit that may have been sanctioned prior to the date of company's Director becoming a Director of the bank as renewal / enhancement / change in terms would mean entering into fresh commitment by the bank. Alternatively, the director has to relinquish the directorship of either the bank or the company.

#### Query

Whether Section 20 would apply to Nominee Director?

#### Response

Section 20 does not make any distinction between the directors on the basis of the interest they represent. Therefore, the prohibitions stipulated under Section 20 are applicable to nominee directors also.

# Query

Whether Withdrawal against uncleared effects would attract Section 20?

# Response

Purchase of cheques is specifically exempted from prohibitory provisions of section 20. However, withdrawal against uncleared effects (cheques presented for clearing) amounts to grant of advance and therefore will attract provisions of Section 20.

# Query

Whether Section 20 applies to derivative transactions?

## Response

Derivative transactions are off balance sheet items and are treated on similar lines with non-fund based transactions and are out of purview of Section 20 provided it is ensured by banks that the transactions are genuine hedge transactions arising out of normal business requirements (not speculative ones) and no liability devolves on banks. The bank has to satisfy about the genuineness of the underlying exposure of the concerns. Banks also have to adhere to the instructions contained in Paragraph 1.2.7 of Master Circular DBOD.Dir.BC.20/13.03.00/2002-03 dated 30th July, 2004 and guidelines on 'Measurement of credit exposure of Derivative products contained in Circular DBOD.BP.BC.48/21.03.054/2002-03 dated 13th December, 2002.

### Query

Whether Section 20 will apply to priority sector lending?

### Response

The priority Sector lending by itself is not given any exemption under Section 20. As such, provisions of Section 20 will also apply to priority Sector lending.

#### Query

Whether the provisions of Section 20 will be attracted if a trustee of a borrowing trust is on the Board of the lending bank?

# Response

In case the trust is a public trust, the provisions of Section 20 are not attracted.

\_\_\_\_\_

Minimum Information to be Declared by Borrowing Entities to Banks while Approaching for Finance under Multiple Banking Arrangement (paragraph 2.3.17)

# A. Details of Borrowing Arrangements from Other Banks (Institution-wise and Facility-wise)

I.	Name and address of bank institution	
II.	Facilities availed	
	A. Fund-based credit facilities (Indicate the nature of facilities e.g. working capital / demand loan / term loan / short term loan) / foreign currency loan corporate loan / line of credit / Channel financing bill discounting etc. amount and the purpose)	
	B. Non-fund-based facilities	
	other than derivatives (Indicate the nature of facilities e.g. L/C, BG, DPG (I & F) etc. amount and the purpose)	
	C. Derivatives contracts entered into with the bank (Indicate the nature of the contract, maturity, amount and the purpose)	
III.	Date of sanction	
IV.	Present outstanding (In the case of derivatives contracts, negative MTM i.e. which is not due for settlement may be indicated)	
V.	Overdues position, if any (In the case of derivatives contracts, the negative MTM i.e. amount payable to the bank under the contract but not ye paid may be indicated)	
VI.	Repayment terms (for demand loans, term loans	

	corporate loans, project - wise finance)	
	Security offered (complete details of security both primary and collateral including specific cash flows assigned to project wise finance / loan raised & personal / corporate guarantee, to be furnished)	
	Requests for facilities which are under process	
[The	e information to be given for	domestic and overseas

[The information to be given for domestic and overseas borrowings from commercial banks, Financial Institutions and NBFCs]

### B. Miscellaneous Details

				(Rs. in crore)
l.			sed during the year and outstanding	
II.	ban		of financing outside system e.g. L/C Bills ting	
III.	curr curr	ency	of un-hedged foreign y exposures (please give y-wise position in the jiven below)	
	(i)		ort term exposures (less n one year)	
		(a)	Long positions	
		(b)	Short positions	
		(c)	Net Short term Exposure (a-b)	
	(ii)		g term exposures (one rand beyond)	
		(a)	Long positions	
		(b)	Short positions	
		(c)	Net Long term exposure (a-b)	
	(iii) Overall Net Position (i-ii) for each currency			
	` ′	all d	erall Net Position across currencies	
IV.*	Mai loca	n a	nd allied activities with s	
٧.	Teri	ritory	of sales and market	

	share	
VI.	Details of financial aspects incl. DSCR Projections wherever applicable as per requirement of bank - Imp. Financial covenants, if any, agreed to / accepted with other lenders.	
	CID A/Cs, within / outside financing Banks, being operated, if any	
VIII.	Demands by statutory authorities / current status thereof	
IX.	Pending litigations	
X.	A declaration authorizing the bank to share information with other financing banks	

-----

# Format under Multiple Banking Arrangement - Credit Information Exchange

# Part - I Bio Data of the Company

l.		rowing party's name and ress	
II.	Cor	nstitution	
III.	Nar	nes of Directors / Partners	
IV.	Bus	iness activity	
	*	Main	
	*	Allied	
V.	Nar	nes of other financing Banks	
VI.	Net	worth of Directors / Partners	
VII.	Gro	up affiliation, if any	
		e on associate concerns, if king with the same bank	
	mar	anges in shareholding and nagement from the previous ort, if any	

Part - II

## **Major Credit Quality Indicators**

l.	IRAC Classification	
	Internal Credit rating with narration	
III.	External Credit rating, if any	
	Latest available Annual Report of the borrower	As on

-----

Part - III **Exposure Details other than Derivatives** 

		1
		(Rs. in crore)
I.	Type of credit facilities, e.g. working capital loan / demand loan / term loan / short term loan / foreign currency loan, corporate loan / line of credit / Channel financing, contingent facilities like LC, BG & DPG (I & F) etc. Also, state L/C bills discounting / project wise finance availed).	
II.	Purpose of loan	
III.	Date of loan facilities (including temporary facilities)	
IV.	Amount sanctioned (facility wise)	
V.	Balance outstanding (facility wise)	
VI.	Repayment terms	
VII.	Security offered	
	* Primary	
	* Collateral	
	* Personal / Corporate Guarantees	
	* Extent of control over cash flow	
VIII.	Defaults in term commitments / lease rentals / others	
IX.	Any other special information like court cases, statutory dues, major defaults, adverse internal / external audit observations	

-----

Part – IV

# **Exposure Details - Derivatives Transactions**

							(Rs	s. in crore)
Sr. No.	Dei	ture of the rivatives insactions	Notional Amount of Contracts	Weighted - Average Maturity of Contracts	for the Bank (Not	Amount	Notional Amount of Out- standing Contracts which have	Major Reasons
A.		in Vanilla ntracts						
	1.	Forex Forward contracts						
	2.	Interest rate Swaps						
	3.	Foreign Currency Options						
	4.	Any other contracts (Please specify)						
B.	der inc var of cor des cos red zer	luction / o cost uctures						
	1.	Contracts involving only interest rate derivatives						

	Other contracts including those involving foreign currency derivatives			
3.	Any other contracts (Please specify)			

-----

Part - V

Un-hedged Foreign Currency Exposures of the Borrower with Currency-wise Details

			(Do in orona)
			(Rs. in crore)
ľ		ort term exposures (less n one year)	
	(a)	Long positions	
	(b)	Short positions	
	(c)	Net short- term exposure (a-b)	
II		ng term exposures (one ar and beyond)	
	(a)	Long positions	
	(b)	Short positions	
	(c)	Net long-term exposure (a-b)	
III	eac (Ple Pos	erall Net Position (I -II) for currency ease give Overall Net sition in this format for each rency)	
IV	Ove all	erall Net Position across	
	cur	rencies	

-----

## **Experience with the Borrower**

l.	Conduct of funded facilities (based on cash management / tendency to overdraw)	
Ξ.	Conduct of contingent facilities (based on payment history)	
III.	Compliance with financial covenants	
IV.	Company's internal systems & procedures	
V.	Quality of management	
VI.	Overall Assessment	
(The	e above to be rated as good, satisfa	ctory or below par only)
` '	Broad guidelines for incorporatin ished in the next page	g comments under this head is

# Broad Guidelines for Incorporating Comments under Part – VI (Experience) of the Credit Information Report

			a .	0 41 6 4	<b>D</b> 1 <b>D</b>
			Good	Satisfactory	Below Par
I.	Con	nduct of funded facilities			
	*	Over-drawings (No. of times)	Upto 4 times	5 to 6 times	Above 6 times
	*	Average period of adjustment	Within 1 month	Within 2 months	Beyond 2 months
	*	Extent of overdrawings (% of limit)	Upto 10%	10 to 20%	Above 20%
II.	Con	nduct of contingent facilitie	s (Other than	Derivatives)	
	*	No. of Defaults	Upto 2 times	3 to 4 times	Above 4 times
	*	Average period of adjustment	Within 1 week	Within 2 weeks	Beyond 2 weeks
III.	Con	duct of Derivatives Transa	actions		
	*	No. of contracts where the positive MTM value due to the bank remained overdue for more than 30 days	number of		> 50% of total number of contracts
	*				> 5% of total number of
		No. of contracts where the positive MTM value due to		contracts	contracts

the bank remained overdue 75 for more than 90 days and

		the account had to be classified as NPA (but later on regularized and is not NPA as on the date of exchange of information) Note: All cases where any of the contracts has been classified as NPA and continues to be NPA as on the date of the exchange of information should be shown as Below Par)			
	*	No. of contracts	<25% of total	25-50% of	> 50% of
		restructured during the relevant period	number of contracts	total number of contracts	total number of contracts
IV.	Cor	npliance with financial cov	enants		
	*	Stock statement / Financial data		Delay upto 15 days	Delay over 15 days
	*	Creation of charge	Prompt	Delay upto 2 months	Delay over 2 months
٧.	Cor	npany's internal systems a	nd procedure	es	
	*	Inventory Management	Adequate	Adequate	Adequate systems are not in place
	*	Receivables Management	- do -	- do -	- do -
	*	Resource Allocation	- do -	- do -	- do -
	*	Control over Information	- do -	- do -	- do -
VI.	Qua	ality of management			
	*	Integrity	Reliable	Nothing adverse	Cannot be categorized in previous columns
	*	Expertise Competence / Commitments	Professional & visionary	Have necessary experience	-do-
	*	Tract Record	Timely	Executions /	-do-

\_\_\_\_\_

#### **Diligence Report**

IO,
Γhe Manager,
(Name of the Bank)
/ We have examined the registers, records, books and papers of
imited having its registered office atas
required to be maintained under the Companies Act, 1956 (the Act) and the rules
made thereunder, the provisions contained in the Memorandum and Articles of
Association of the Company, the provisions of various statutes, wherever applicable,
as well as the provisions contained in the Listing Agreement/s, if any, entered into by
he Company with the recognized stock exchange/s for the half year ended
on
according to the examination carried out by me / us and explanations furnished to
me / us by the Company, its officers and agents. I / We report that in respect of the
aforesaid period :
•

- 1. The management of the Company is carried out by the Board of Directors comprising of as listed in Annexure ...., and the Board was duly constituted. During the period under review the following changes that took place in the Board of Directors of the Company are listed in the Annexure ...., and such changes were carried out in due compliance with the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956.
- 2. The shareholding pattern of the company as on ----- was as detailed in Annexure .....: During the period under review the changes that took place in the shareholding pattern of the Company are detailed in Annexure.....:
- 3. The company has altered the following provisions of
  - (i) The Memorandum of Association during the period under review and has complied with the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956 for this purpose.
  - (ii) The Articles of Association during the period under review and has complied with the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956 for this purpose.
- 4. The company has entered into transactions with business entities in which directors of the company were interested as detailed in Annexure......
- 5. The company has advanced loans, given guarantees and provided securities amounting to Rs. \_\_\_\_\_\_ to its directors and / or persons or firms or companies in which directors were interested, and has complied with Section 295 of the Companies Act , 1956.

- 6. The Company has made loans and investments; or given guarantees or provided securities to other business entities as detailed in Annexure ....and has complied with the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956.
- 7. The amount borrowed by the Company from its directors, members, financial institutions, banks and others were within the borrowing limits of the Company. Such borrowings were made by the Company in compliance with applicable laws. The break up of the Company's domestic borrowings were as detailed in Annexure ....:
- 8. The Company has not defaulted in the repayment of public deposits, unsecured loans, debentures, facilities granted by banks, financial institutions and nonbanking financial companies.
- 9. The Company has created modified or satisfied charges on the assets of the company as detailed in Annexure.... Investments in wholly owned Subsidiaries and / or Joint Ventures abroad made by the company are as detailed in Annexure ......
- 10. Principal value of the forex exposure and Overseas Borrowings of the company as on ...... are as detailed in the Annexure under"
- 11. The Company has issued and allotted the securities to the persons-entitled thereto and has also issued letters, coupons, warrants and certificates thereof as applicable to the concerned persons and also redeemed its preference shares / debentures and bought back its shares within the stipulated time in compliance with the provisions of the Companies Act,1956 and other relevant statutes.
- 12. The Company has insured all its secured assets.
- 13. The Company has complied with the terms and conditions, set forth by the lending bank / financial institution at the time of availing any facility and also during the currency of the facility
- 14. The Company has declared and paid dividends to its shareholders as per the provisions of the Companies Act, 1956.
- 15. The Company has insured fully all its assets.
- 16. The name of the Company and or any of its Directors does not appear in the defaulters' list of Reserve Bank of India.
- 17. The name of the Company and or any of its Directors does not appear in the Specific Approval List of Export Credit Guarantee Corporation.
- 18. The Company has paid all its statutory dues and satisfactory arrangements had been made for arrears of any such dues.
- 19. The funds borrowed from banks / financial institutions have been used by the company for the purpose for which they were borrowed.

- 20. The Company has complied with the provisions stipulated in Section 372A of the Companies Act in respect of its Inter Corporate loans and investments.
- 21. It has been observed from the Reports of the Directors and the Auditors that the Company has complied with the applicable Accounting Standards issued by the Institute of Chartered Accountants in India.
- 22. The Company has credited and paid to the Investor Education and Protection Fund within the stipulated time, all the unpaid dividends and other amounts required to be so credited.
- 23. Prosecutions initiated against or show cause notices received by the Company for alleged defaults / offences under various statutory provisions and also fines and penalties imposed on the Company and or any other action initiated against the Company and / or its directors in such cases are detailed in Annexure......
- 24. The Company has (being a listed entity) complied with the provisions of the Listing Agreement.
- 25. The Company has deposited within the stipulated time both Employees' and Employer's contribution to Provident Fund with the prescribed authorities.

**Note**: The qualification, reservation or adverse remarks, if any, are explicitly stated may be stated at the relevant paragraphs above place(s).

Place :	Signature :
Date :	Name of Company Secretary / Firm :
	C.P. No.:

#### Part II

# Certifications of Borrowal Companies by Chartered Accountants / Company Secretaries / Cost Accountants

- i. Terms of reference for stock audit are to be spelt out clearly by the Banks, so that the Chartered Accountants can give focused attention to such areas.
- ii. End-use verification of funds lent, if certified by Statutory Auditors, will be a good comfort to the Banks.
- iii. As Banks quite often deal with unlisted companies, disclosure requirements for such companies above a specific turnover may be made akin to those for listed companies, viz. consolidated balance sheet, segmental reporting etc. Information on large shareholding also will be useful.

- iv. Further, the following additional certification either from Chartered Accountant or Company Secretary or Cost Accountants may also be thought of :-
  - (a) Company Directors not figuring in defaulters list (RBI / ECGC) / willful defaulters list etc.)
  - (b) Details of litigation above a specified cut off limit.
  - (c) A specific certificate, probably from the Company Secretary, regarding compliance with Sec. 372 (a) of the Companies Act.
  - (d) Details of creation / modification / satisfaction of charges on the assets of the company, position regarding insurance, show cause notices received, finds and penalties awarded.
- v. As regards rotation of Auditors, for the sake of operational convenience, it is suggested they may be changed once every 5 years instead of every 3 years.
- vi. In order to avoid concentration, group companies may have different Statutory / Internal Auditors in case group turnover exceeds Rupees hundred crores.

.....

### **Appendix**

# List of Circulars consolidated in the Master Circular on Loans and Advances – Statutory and Other Restrictions

#### Part A

SI. No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
1.	DBOD.BP.BC.No.106/ 08.12.014/2012- 13	28.06.2013	Financing of Infrastructure- Definition of Infrastructure Lending
2.	DBOD.No.Dir.Bc.96/13.03.00/2012-13	27.05.2013	Lending against Gold
3.	DBOD.BP.BC.No.62/21.04.103/2012-13	21.11.2012	Second Quarter Review of Monetary Policy 2012-13 Non-Performing Assets (NPAs) and Restructuring of Advances
4.	DBOD.BP.No.58/08.12.014/2012-13	20.11.2012	Second Quarter Review of Monetary Policy 2012-13- Definition of 'Infrastructure Lending'
5.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.57/13.03.00/2012-13	19.11.2012	Bank Finance for Purchase of Gold
6.	A.P. (DIR Series) Circular No. 44	22.10.2012	Loans to Non Residents/ third parties against security of NR(E)RA/ FCNR(B) deposits
7.	DBOD.No.BP.BC.104/ 21.4.48/2011-12	10.05.2012	Transfer of Borrowal Accounts from one Bank to Another.
8.	DBOD.No.CID.BC.84/20.16.042/2011- 12	05.03.2012	Grant of CoR for carrying on the business of credit information- Credit Information Bureau (India) Ltd.
9.	DBOD.No.BP.BC.79/21.01.001/2011-12	03.02.2012	Grant of Loans and Advances and award of Contracts to Directors of Banks and their Relatives.
10	Mail-Box Clarification	21.12.2011	Bills Discounted under Letter of Credit (LC)- Exposure Norms.

SI. No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
11	DBOD.Dir.BC.96/13.03.00/2010-11	25.05.2011	Finance for and Loans / Advances against Indian Depository Receipts (IDRs)
12	Mail-Box Clarification	19.05.2011	Issue of Bank Guarantee (BG) /Letter of Credit(LC) by commercial banks to constituents of Cooperative banks
13	Mail-Box Clarification	05.04.2011	Advance against specially minted gold coins
14	DBOD.No.CID.BC.64/20.16.042/2011- 12	01.12.2010	Grant of CoR for commencing business of credit information-High Mark Credit Information Services Pvt. Ltd.
15	DBOD.Leg.BC.61/09.07.005/2010-11	12.11.2010	Guidelines on Fair Practices Code for Lenders- Disclosing all Information relating to Processing Fees / Charges
16	DBOD.No.BP.BC.42/21.04.141/2010-11	27.09.2010	Bank Loans for Financing Promoters Contribution
17	FED's Master Circular No.14/2010-11	01.07.2010	Master Circular on Risk Management and Inter- Bank Dealings
18	DBOD.DIR.BC.88/13.3.00/2009-10	09.04.2010	Guidelines on the Base Rate
19	Mail-Box Clarification	09.04.2010	Definition of Infrastructure Lending
20	DBOD.No.DL.BC.83/20.16.042/2009-10	31.03.2010	Grant of CoR for commencing business of credit information- Equifax Credit Information Services Pvt. Ltd.
21	DBOD.No.DL.BC.15214/20.16.042/200 9-10	04.03.2010	Grant of CoR for commencing business of credit information-Experian Credit Information Company of

SI. No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
			India Pvt. Ltd.
22	Mail-Box Clarification	20.08.2009	Restrictions on offering incentives on banking products
23	DBOD.BP.BC.110/08.12.001/2008-09	10.02.2009	Lending under Consortium Arrangement / Multiple Banking Arrangements
24	DBOD.BP.BC.94/08.12.001/2008-09	08.12.2008	Lending under Consortium Arrangement / Multiple Banking Arrangements
25	DBOD.Leg.No.BC.86/09.07.005/2008- 09	25.11.2008	Guidelines on Fair Practices Code for Lenders - Disclosing all Information relating to Processing Fees / Charges
26	DBOD.Dir.BC.66/13.03.00/2008-09	24.10.2008	7% Savings Bonds 2002, 6.5% Savings Bonds 2003 (Non-Taxable) & 8% Savings (Taxable) Bonds 2003 - Collateral Facility
27	DBOD.BP.BC.65/21.06.001/2008-09	20.10.2008	Loans to Mutual Funds against and Buy-back of Certificates of Deposits (CDs)
28	DBOD.BP.BC.59/21.03.009/2008-09	14.10.2008	Loans to Mutual Funds against and Buy Back of Certificates of Deposits (CDs)
29	DBOD.BP.BC.46/08.12.001/2008-09	19.09.2008	Lending under Consortium Arrangement / Multiple Banking Arrangements
30	DBOD.BP.BC.30/08.12.14/2008-09	06.08.2008	Infrastructure - Criteria for Financing
31	DBOD.No.Leg.BC.75/09.07.05/2007-08	24.04.2008	Mid-Term Review of the Annual Policy for the Year 2007-08 - Recovery Agents Engaged by Banks
32	DBOD.BP.BC.55/21.04.117/2007-08	30.11.2007	Guidelines on Settlement of Non Performing Assets - Obtaining Consent Decree from Court
33	DBOD.BP.48/21.04.048/2007-08	06.11.2007	Project Finance Portfolio

SI. No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
			of Banks
34	DBOD.No.Leg.BC.28.09.07.005/2007- 08	22.08.2007	Guidelines on Fair Practices Code for Lenders - Furnishing Copy of Loan Agreement
35	DBOD. IBD. BC.95/23.67.002/2006-07	08.05.2007	Authorisation for Import of Gold Coin - Tie-up Arrangements
36	DBOD. IBD. BC.71/23.67.001/2006-07	03.04.2007	Gold (Metal) Loan - Tenor of
37	DBOD. Dir BC.69/13.03.00/2006-07	14.03.2007	Grant of Loans for Acquisition of Kisan Vikas Patras (KVPs)
38	DBOD.No.Leg.BC.65/09.07.005/2006- 07	06.03.2007	Guidelines on Fair Practices Code for Lenders
39	DBOD.No.BP.40/21.04.158/2006-07	03.11.2006	Outsourcing of financial services
40	DBOD. No.Leg. BC.81/09.11.013/2005- 06	20.04.2006	Exemption from Applicability of Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 - Issue of Credit Cards to Directors of Banks
41	DBOD. No.BP. BC.73/21.03.054/2005- 06	24.03.2006	Bills Discounted under LC - Risk Weight and Exposure Norms
42	DBOD. No.BP. BC.65/08.12.01/2005-06	01.03.2006	Banks' Exposure to Real Estate Sector
43	DBOD.No.IBD.BC.663/23.67.001/2005- 06	02.11.2005	Advances against Gold Ornaments and Jewellery
44	DBOD. No.IBD. BC.33/23.67.001/2005- 06	05.09.2005	Gold (Metal) Loan
45	DBOD No.Leg.BC.30/09.11.013/2005- 06	31.08.2005	Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 - Line of Credit / Overdraft Facility to Clearing Corporation of India Ltd.

SI. No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
			(CCIL)
46	DBOD.No.Leg. BC.98/09.11.013/2004- 05	24.06.2005	Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 - Line of Credit / Overdraft Facility to National Securities Clearing Corporation Ltd. (NSCCL)
47	DBOD.Dir.No.BC.93/13.07.05/2004-05	07.06.2005	Financing of Acquisition of Equity in Overseas Companies
48	Mail –Box Clarification	18.10.2004	Issues and Clarifications with regard to Applicability of Section 20 of Banking Regulation Act, 1949
49	DBOD BP. BC.100/21.03. 054/2003-04	21.6.2004	Annual Policy Statement for the year 2004-05 - Prudential Credit Exposure Limits by Banks
50	DBOD BP.BC.97/21.04.141/03-04	17.6.2004	Annual Policy Statement for the year 2004-05 - Prudential Guidelines on Unsecured Exposures
51	DBOD BP.BC.92/21.04.048/03-04	16.6.2004	Annual Policy Statement for the year 2004-05 : Guidelines on Infrastructure Financing
52	IECD No.9/08/12.01/2003-04	11.3.2004	Master Circular - Lending to Non-Banking Financial Companies (NBFCs)
53	DBOD BP.BC.34/21.04.0137/03-04	15.10.2003	Guidelines for Bank Finance for PSU Disinvestments
54	DBOD.Leg.No.BC.104/09.07.007/2002- 03	05.05.2003	Guidelines on Fair Practices Code for Lenders
55	IECD.No.17/08.12.01/2002-03	05.04.2003	Guarantees and Co- acceptances
56	DBOD.BP.BC.83/21.04.137/02-03	21.03.2003	Guidelines for Bank Finance for PSU Disinvestments - Stipulation of Lock-in period for Shares

SI. No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
57	DBOD.BP.BC.67/21.04.048/02-03	04.02.2003	Guidelines on Infrastructure Financing
58	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.62/13.07.09/2002-03	24.01.2003	Discounting/Rediscounting of Bills by Banks
59	DBOD.BP.BC.17/21.04.137/02-03	16.08.2002	Guidelines for Bank Finance for PSU Disinvestments of Government of India
60	IECD No.16/08.12.01/2001-02	20.02.2002	Financing of Infrastructure Projects
61	DBOD.No.DIR.BC.72/13.03.00/2000- 2001	17.01.2001	Master Circular- Guarantees and Co- acceptances
62	IECD No.10/08.12.01/2000-2001	08.01.2001	Master Circular - Lending to Non-Banking Financial Companies (NBFCs)
63	DBOD/FSC/BC.145/24.01.013- 2000	07.03.2000	Guidelines relating to Money Market Mutual Funds (MMMF)
64	DBOD.BP.BC.144/21.04.048/2000	29.02.2000	Take-out Financing
65	DBOD.No.Dir.CS.BC.2/13.07.05/ 99- 2000	16.08.99	Restriction on Credit to Companies for Buy-back of its Securities
66	IECD.No.29/08.12.01/98-99	25.05.99	Lending to Non-Banking Financial Companies (NBFCs)
67	IECD.No.26/08.12.01/98-99	23.04.99	Financing of Infrastructure Projects
68	DBOD.No.26/08.95.005/99	01.04.99	Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 - General Order
69	RPCD PLNFS BC.73/06.02.31/97-98	01.03.99	Loans and Advances to Small Scale Industries SSI
70	DBOD.No.BC.11/08.95.005/98-99	15.02.99	Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 - Special Order/General

SI. No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
			Order
71	DBOD.No.938/08.95.005/99	08.02.99	General Order
72	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.107/13.07.05/98-99	11.11.98	Rediscounting of Bills by Banks
73	DBOD.No.415/08.95.005/98	29.09.98	General Order
74	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.90/13.07.05/98	28.08.98	Bank Finance Against Shares and Debentures - Master Circular
75	IECD/6/08.12.01/96-97	08.08.98	Working capital finance to Information Technology and Software Industry
76	RPCD PLNFS.BC.127/06.02.31/97-98	08.06.98	Loans and Advances to Small Scale Industries SSI
77	IECD/12/08.12.01/96-97	21.10.97	Loan system for delivery of bank credit
78	DBOD.No.BP.BC.102/21.01.001/ 97	05.09.97	Financial Assistance to Industries Producing/ Ozone Depleting Substances (ODS)
79	IECD/22/08.12.01/96-97	15.04.97	Loan system for delivery of bank credit
80	IECD.No.21/08.12.01/96-97	21.02.97	Bills Discounting / Rediscounting Schemes Operated by Power Finance Corporation Ltd. (PFC)
81	DBOD.No.733/09.11.013/97	14.02.97	Special Order
82	IECD.No.17/03.27.026/96-97	06.12.96	Bank Finance for Purchase/ Lease of Existing Assets
83	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.45/13.01.04/96	08.04.96	Deposit Linked Advances

SI. No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
84	DBOD.No.BP.BC.23/21.01.001/96	01.03.96	Grant of Loans & Advances and Award of Contracts to Directors of Other Banks
85	IECD.No.8/03.27.25/95-96	27.09.95	Sanction of Term Loans for Housing Projects Involving Budgetary Support from Government - Non-permissibility of
86	IECD.No.37/08.12.01/94-95	23.02.95	Issue of Bank Guarantees in Favour of Financial Institutions
87	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.139/13.07.05/94	26.11.94	Advances Against Shares and Debentures
88	IECD.No.21/08.12.01/94-95	01.11.94	Bill Discounting Schemes Operated by Small Industrial Development Bank of India (SIDBI)
89	DBOD.No.BC.110/21.01.001/ 94	10.10.94	Grant of Loans & Advances and Award of Contracts to Directors of Other Banks
90	IECD.No.15/08.12.01/94-95	06.10.94	Financing of Projects Involving Creation/Expansion/Modernisation of Infrastructural Facilities
91	DBOD.No.FSC.BC.28/24.01.001/ 94	09.03.94	Directors/Trustees of Subsidiaries/Mutual Funds of Banks - Borrowing Arrangements with Sponsor Banks
92	DBOD.No.BC.8/16.13.100/92-93	27.07.92	Discounting/Rediscounting of Bills by Banks
93	IECD.No.PMD.BC.12/C.446 (C&P)- 90/91	21.09.90	Co-acceptance/Issuance of Guarantees Favouring Financial Institutions - Buyers' Line of Credit Scheme (BLCS)
94	IECD.No.IRD.26/IR-A/89-90	09.04.90	Rehabilitation of Sick/Weak Industrial Units
95	DBOD.No.GC.BC.25/C.408C(59) S-86	03.03.86	Grant of Loans & Advances and Award of

SI. No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
			Contracts to Directors of Banks and their Relatives
96	DBOD.No.Leg.BC.77/C.235C-85	05.07.85	Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949
97	DBOD.No.GC.BC.21/C.408C(59) S-85	28.02.85	Advance to Officers and the Relatives of Senior Officers of Banks
98	DBOD.No.GC.BC.34/C.408C(59) S-84	12.04.84	Guidelines in regard to Grant of Loans & Advances and Award of Contracts to Directors of Banks and their Relatives
99	DBOD.No.App.BC.22/318(B)-84	16.03.84	Guidelines on the Role and Functions of Non- official Directors on the Boards of Private Sector Banks
10	ICD.No.CAD(PMS).48//C.446 (PMS) - 83	14.01.83	Construction of Infrastructural Facilities
10	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.13/C.96-80	22.01.80	Advances Against Gold/Silver Bullion - Curbing of Speculative Tendencies
10	DBOD.No.Leg.BC.96/C.235C-78	25.07.78	Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 - General Order
10	DBOD.No.Leg.320/C.235C-78	25.07.78	General Order
10	DBOD.No.Leg.BC.95/C.124(P)-78	22.07.78	Advances Against Gold and Gold Ornaments
10	DBOD.No.Leg.BC.35/C.235-75	30.04.75	Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 - General Order
10	DBOD.No.Leg.195/C.235-75	29.04.75	General Order
10	DBOD.No.Leg.BC.108/C.235C-74	24.10.74	Section 20 of the Banking Regulation Act, 1949 - General Order

SI. No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
10	DBOD.No.Leg.417/C.235C-74	24.10.74	General Order
10	DBOD.No.Sch.1140/C.96-69	12.07.69	Advances Against Silver
11	DBOD.No.Leg.39/C.233-69	01.02.69	The Banking Regulation Act, 1949, as amended by the Banking Laws (Amended) Act, 1968
11	DBOD.No.Leg.33/C.233-69	01.02.69	General Order

Part B

List of Circulars on Selective Credit Controls consolidated by the Master Circular-

No.	Circular No.	Date	Subject
1.	DBOD No.Dir.BC.52/13.08.01/00- 01	23.11.00	Selective Credit Controls on Granting of fresh/additional limits to borrowers dealing in sensitive commodities – Delegation of Powers
2.	DBOD No. Dir. 53/13.08.01/2000- 01	27.11.00	Selective Credit Controls on minimum margins on levy/ free sale/buffer stock of sugar – (Applicable to RRBs/LABs)
3.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.126/13.08.01/ 97	21.10.97	Selective Credit Controls on Advances against Sugar - Minimum Margins
4.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.125/13.08.01/ 97	21.10.97	Selective Credit Controls on Advances against Sugar - Minimum Margins
5.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.27/13.08.01/97	07.04.97	Selective Credit Controls - Reintroduction of Controls on Advances against Wheat
6.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.26/13.08.01/97	07.04.97	Selective Credit Controls - Reintroduction of Controls on Advances against Wheat
7.	IECD.No.11/03.27.04/96-97	22.10.96	Bank Credit to Sugar Industry - Valuation of Stocks
8.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.138/13.08.01/ 96-97	19.10.96	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
9.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.137/13.08.01/ 96-97	19.10.96	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
10.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.94/13.08.01/96	01.07.96	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities - Changes in Margin/Levels of Credit
11.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.93/13.08.01/96	01.07.96	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive

			Commodities
12.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.37/13.08.01/96	03.04.96	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
13.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.36/13.08.01/96	03.04.96	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
14.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.50/13.08.01/95	17.04.95	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
15.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.49/13.08.01/95	17.04.95	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
16.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.32/13.08.01/95	24.03.95	Selective Credit Control - Granting of Fresh/Additional Limits to Borrowers Dealing in Sensitive Commodities - Delegation of Powers
17.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.150/13:08:01/ 94	26.12.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
18.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.149/13:08:01/ 94	26.12.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.139/13.07.05/94	26.11.94	Advances Against Shares and Debentures
19.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.115/13:07:01/ 94	17.10.94	Interest Rates on Advances
20.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.114/13:07:01/ 94	17.10.94	Interest Rates on Advances
21.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.113/13:08:01/ 94	17.10.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
22.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.112/13:08:01/ 94	17.10.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
23.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.108/13:08:01/ 94	01.10.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Edible Oilseeds and Oils
24.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.101/13.08.01/ 94	02.09.94	Selective Credit Controls - Imported Sugar
25.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.71/13.08.01/94	26.05.94	Selective Credit Controls - Imported Sugar
26.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.57/13.08.01-94	16.05.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive

			Commodities - Imported Sugar
27.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.56/13.08.01-94	14.05.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
28.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.55/13.08.01-94	14.05.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
29.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.42/13:08:01/94	12.04.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities - Cotton and Kapas
30.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.17/13.08.01/94	18.02.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
31.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.16/13:08:01:94	18.02.94	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities - Cotton and Kapas
32.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.175/13.08.01/ 93	11.10.93	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
33.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.174/13.08.01/ 93	11.10.93	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
34.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.169/13.08.01- 93	21.09.93	Selective Credit Control - Granting of Fresh/Additional Limits to Borrowers Dealing in Sensitive Commodities - Delegation of Powers
35.	DBOD.No.BC.151/13.08.01/93	20.08.93	Selective Credit Control - Prior Approval of Reserve Bank of India for Granting Advances against Sensitive Commodities and Other Requirements
36.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.135/13.08.01/ 93	23.06.93	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
37.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.134/13.08.01/ 93	23.06.93	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
38.	DBOD.No.BC.108/12.01.001/93	07.04.93	Notification
39.	DBOD.No.BC.102/13.08.01-93	07.04.93	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities

40.	DBOD.No.BC.101/13.08.01-93	07.04.93	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
41.	DBOD.No.BC.67/13.08.01-93	19.01.93	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
42.	DBOD.No.BC.66/13.08.01-93	19.01.93	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
43.	DBOD.No.BC.61/13.08.01-92	30.12.92	Selective Credit Control - Granting of Fresh/Additional Limits to Borrowers Dealing in Sensitive Commodities - Delegation of Powers
44.	DBOD.No.BC.58/13.08.01-92	10.12.92	Selective Credit Controls on Cotton & Kapas
45.	DBOD.No.BC.57/13.08.01-92	10.12.92	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities - Cotton and Kapas
46.	DBOD.No.BC.110/13.08.01/92	21.04.92	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
47.	DBOD.No.BC.109/13.08.01/92	21.04.92	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
48.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.98/13-08-01/92	11.03.92	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
49.	DBOD.No.BC.97/13.08.01/92	11.03.92	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
50.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.81/13-08-01/92	10.02.92	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities - Wheat, Cotton and Kapas
51.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.80/13.08.01/92	10.02.92	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
52.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.36/C.218-91	08.10.91	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
53.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.35/C.218-91	08.10.91	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
54.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.22/C.218-91	03.09.91	Selective Credit Control -

			Advances against Paddy/Rice Wheat, Pulses and Other Foodgrains
55.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.21/C.218-91	03.09.91	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Paddy/Rice Wheat, Pulses and Other Foodgrains
56.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.124/C.218-91	08.05.91	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities - Sugar
57.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.123/C.218-91	08.05.91	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
58.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.107/C.218-91	12.04.91	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
59.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.106/C.218-91	12.04.91	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
60.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.75/C.218-91	01.02.91	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
61.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.64/C.218-91	07.01.91	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
62.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.63/C.218-91	07.01.91	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
63.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.59/C.218-90	06.12.90	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
64.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.30/C.218-90	09.10.90	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
65.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.29/C.218-90	09.10.90	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
66.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.125/C.218-90	02.07.90	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
67.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.124/C.218-90	02.07.90	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Wheat, Oilseeds and Vegetable Oils (including Vanaspati)
68.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.108/C.218-90	03.05.90	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive

			Commodities
69.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.107/C.218-90	03.05.90	Selective Credit Control
70.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.98/C.218-90	18.04.90	Selective Credit Control - Delegation of Powers to Regional Offices of Department of Banking Operations & Development (DBOD)
71.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.92/C.218-90	12.04.90	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
72.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.91/C.218-90	12.04.90	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Wheat, Cotton & Kapas
73.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.73/C.218-90	06.02.90	Selective Credit Control - Granting of Fresh/ Additional Limits to Borrowers Dealing in Sensitive Commodities
74.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.62/C.218-89	29.12.89	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
75.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.61/C.218-89	29.12.89	Selective Credit Control
76.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.47/C.218-89	21.11.89	Selective Credit Control - Granting of Fresh/ Additional Limits to Borrowers Dealing in Sensitive Commodities
77.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.3/C.218-89	19.07.89	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
78.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.2/C.218-89	19.07.89	Selective Credit Control
79.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.114/C.218-89	21.04.89	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
80.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.113/C.218-89	21.04.89	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Paddy/Rice Wheat, Pulses and Other Foodgrains
81.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.104/C.218-89	03.04.89	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
82.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.98/C.218-89	27.03.89	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
83.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.97/C.218-89	27.03.89	Selective Credit Control
84.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.71/C.218-89	09.02.89	Selective Credit Control -

T			
			Advances against Oilseeds/Vegetable Oils
85.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.72/C.218-89	09.02.89	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Oilseeds/Vegetable Oils
86.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.35/C.218-88	08.10.88	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities - Rate of Interest
87.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.34/C.218-88	08.10.88	Selective Credit Control - Rate of Interest
88.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.28/C.218-88	19.09.88	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
89.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.27/C.218-88	19.09.88	Selective Credit Control
90.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.149/C.218-88	08.06.88	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Wheat - Increase in Margin
91.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.148/C.218-88	08.06.88	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Wheat - Increase in Margin
92.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.141/C.218-88	27.05.88	Selective Credit Control
93.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.140/C.218-88	27.05.88	Selective Credit Control
94.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.125/C.218-88	09.04.88	Selective Credit Controls - Inclusion of Wheat under the Control
95.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.124/C.218-88	09.04.88	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Paddy/Rice Wheat, Pulses and Other Foodgrains
96.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.117/C.218-88	02.04.88	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
97.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.116/C.218-88	02.04.88	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Paddy/Rice, Pulses, Other Foodgrains, Cotton & Kapas, Oilseeds and Vegetable Oils including Vanaspati
98.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.69/C.218-87	03.12.87	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities to Newly Established Processing/Manufacturing Units
99.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.53/C.218-87	17.10.87	Selective Credit Control
		7	

100.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.52/C.218-87	17.10.87	Selective Credit Control
101.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.34/C.218-87	17.09.87	Selective Credit Control
102.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.23/C.218-87	14.08.87	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
103.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.22/C.218-87	14.08.87	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Pulses, Paddy/Rice, Other Foodgrains, Oilseeds, Oils, Cotton & Kapas, Sugar, Gur and Khandsari
104.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.8/C.218-87	14.07.87	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
105.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.7/C.218-87	14.07.87	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Pulses, Other Foodgrains, Oilseeds, Oils, Sugar, Gur and Khandsari
106.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.39/C.218-87	31.03.87	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Sensitive Commodities
107.	DBOD.No.Dir.BC.38/C.218-87	31.03.87	Selective Credit Control - Advances against Pulses, Other Foodgrains, Oilseeds, Oils, Sugar, Gur and Khandsari